Cooling Down the U.S. With Maximum Heat Pump Adoption

C Energy Solutions

veic

ARUP

NY NA

Acknowledgements

Core contributors to the report from the research, analysis and production team include:

- Energy Solutions: Bryan Boyce, Joe Buerba, Christina Cheuk, Nate Dewart, Jennie Morris, Aniruddh Roy and Heidi Werner
- VEIC: Chris Badger, Desmond Kirwan, Damon Lane, Becky Schaaf, Craig Simmons and Ali White
- ARUP: Ben Brannon, Elizabeth Joyce and Justin Prince

This report was funded by the Clean Cooling Collaborative, an initiative of ClimateWorks Foundation.

We are grateful for the expert contributions of many other individuals, recognized here based on which organization they were representing at the time of their collaboration with the project:

- Sara Baldwin, Energy Innovation
- Chuck Booten, National Renewable Energy Laboratory
- Christine Brinker, Southwest Energy Efficiency Project
- Chris Burgess, Mid-west Energy Efficiency Alliance
- Iain Campbell, Rocky Mountain Institute
- Pierre Delforge, Natural Resources Defense Council
- Gabby Dreyfus, Institute for Governance and Sustainable Development
- Amy Dryden, Association of Energy Affordability
- Krista Egger, Enterprise Community Partners
- Alex Hillbrand, Natural Resources Defense Council
- Chelsea Kirk, Strategic Actions for a Just Economy
- Jamal Lewis, Rewiring America
- Cassandra Lovejoy, National Energy Assistance Directors Association
- Matt Malinowski, CLASP
- Katrina Metzler, National Energy and Utility Affordability Coalition (NEUAC)
- Steve Pantano, CLASP
- Cammy Peterson, Metropolitan Area Planning Council
- Sydney Roberts, Southeast Energy Efficiency Alliance
- Srinidhi Sampath Kumar, California Housing Partnership Corporation
- Sarina Sawyer, Southeast Energy Efficiency Alliance
- Nihar Shah, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory
- David Smedick, Rocky Mountain Institute
- Rohini Srivastava, American Council for an Energy Efficient Economy
- Hadley Tallackson, Energy Innovation
- Jose Torres, Building Decarbonization Coalition
- Cora Went, Rewiring America
- Kathryn Wright, Urban Sustainability Directors Network

Suggested citation for this report:

Energy Solutions, VEIC and ARUP. 2022. Cooling Down the U.S. with Maximum Heat Pump Adoption.

Table of Contents

Exe	ecutive Summary	1
	A Study with a Purpose	1
	Context for Action	1
	Summary of Findings	3
	Call to Action	5
1.	Introduction	10
	Background and Approach	10
	Setting the Context Around Extreme Heat	10
	Overview of Analysis and Recommendation	12
2.	Changing Cooling and Heating Demand in a Warming Climate	13
	Projected Growth in Cooling Demand	13
	Energy Modeling and Analysis	14
3.	Technology and Markets	21
	Current Practices	21
	Technical Solutions	28
	Heat Pump Market Potential	35
	Key Barriers to Heat Pump Deployment	39
4.	Behavior and Efficient Cooling	42
	Behavioral Context	42
5.	Achieving Distributional Equity	49
	Defining Distribution Equity	49
	Affordability Barriers	50
	Heat Wave Considerations	51
6.	Call to Action	54
	30 Actions for Heat Pump Adoption	55
Ap	pendix A: Research Methodology	60
Ap	pendix B: Modeling Methodology	61
Ap	oendix C: Literature Review	66
Ref	erences	70

List of Tables

Table 1: Projected Annual Changes in Typical Weather by Climate Zone	.16
Table 2: HVAC Systems Simulated in the Intervention Analysis	.19
Table 3: Refrigerant Types and Attributes	27
Table 4: Residential Baseline Systems and Low-Emission Options for Cooling and Heating	29
Table 5: Commercial Baseline Systems and Low-Emission Options for Cooling and Heating	30

List of Figures

Figure 1. Current heat pump adoption in the U.S
Figure 2. Spatial comparison of roof temperature, heat vulnerability, and air-conditioning consumption in Chicago in August 2013
Figure 3. EIA reference case for the buildings sector delivered heating and air-conditioning consumption (2019–2050)
Figure 4. Buildings sector floorspace and air-conditioning consumption (2019, 2050)14
Figure 5. Climate zones analyzed in energy simulations15
Figure 6. Recent average and projected 2050 BAU annual emissions for prototypical baseline buildings and HVAC systems in the study region with weather-driven changes in heating and cooling demand with 2019 grid emissions factors, and no refrigerant emissions
Figure 7. Recent average and projected 2050 BAU annual emissions by prototypical baseline buildings and HVAC systems in the 8-zone study region with weather-driven changes in heating and cooling demand with 2019 grid emissions factors, and no refrigerant emissions
Figure 8. Residential cooling and heating emissions assuming a single system across all buildings, and adjusted for homes without cooling, and/or with electric heating
Figure 9. Residential heating and cooling system configurations
Figure 10. Main cooling equipment choice by climate region, 2020
Figure 11. End-use energy consumption shares by types of U.S. homes
Figure 12. Main heating equipment choice by climate region, 2015
Figure 13. Number of commercial buildings by heating equipment and floorspace
$\label{eq:Figure 14} Figure 14. Number of commercial buildings with air-conditioning by cooling equipment type and floorspace \ 26$
Figure 15. Energy and emissions comparison of gas furnaces and high-efficiency heat pumps
Figure 16. 2050 BAU and mitigation scenario emissions for four prototypical buildings in the study region using 2050 grid emissions factors (80% renewable)
Figure 17. Comparative 2050 annual scenario emissions for four prototypical buildings in the study region using 2019 and 2050 grid emissions factors
Figure 18. Average 2050 winter and summer peak electric demand for single family home in climate zone 4A with single- or variable-speed heat pump
Figure 19. 2050 energy use and refrigerant GHG emissions for two scenarios with no refrigerant mitigation and five refrigerant GHG mitigation scenarios using 2050 emissions factors (80% renewable)
Figure 20. 2050 energy use and refrigerant GHG emissions for two scenarios with no refrigerant mitigation and five refrigerant GHG mitigation scenarios using 2019 grid emissions factors (18% renewable)
Figure 21. Current heat pump adoption in the U.S
Figure 22. Central air-conditioning and air-source heat pump shipments between 2002 – 2022
Figure 23. Increasing federal minimum efficiency standards for residential air-conditioning and heat pumps37

Figure 24. Share of new homes in 2020 with air or ground source heat pumps for space heating wi study region	2
Figure 25. U.S. VRF applications in 2020	38
Figure 26. Factors and sub-factors influencing energy behavior of occupants	47
Figure 27. Prevalence of air-conditioning by household income level	49
Figure 28. Diagram of the urban heat island effect	52
Figure 29. 2050 emissions comparison between BAU and best-case scenarios of interventions v renewable grid.	



Executive Summary

A Study with a Purpose

Communities in the United States (U.S.) will face pressing challenges as global temperatures rise. Demand for cooling technologies is expected to increase across much of the nation, including in temperate and cold climate zones. What can be done to ensure that cooling is widely accessible while reducing greenhouse (GHG) emissions to address climate change?

This report provides insights to inform policy and program design in the U.S. to equitably reduce emissions through the expanded adoption of heat pumps for both cooling and heating needs. By motivating stakeholders and supporting actions across a broad range of institutions and market actors — policy and equity advocates, regulators, the philanthropic community, utilities, program administrators, equipment installers, appliance manufacturers and more — we can establish effective pathways towards a sustainable future.

The research presented here quantifies the anticipated building thermal-related emissions for eight northern U.S. climate zones out to the year 2050 for eight residential and commercial building prototypes, assuming weather changes and no interventions. Potential GHG emissions mitigation strategies are evaluated in a subset of four prototypes using the vast majority of energy, with a primary focus on air-source heat pumps (including variable-speed and variable-refrigerant-flow systems) as well as weatherization, lighting efficiency, plug load controls and a range of refrigerant solutions. These technologies offer significant emissions reductions when compared to stand-alone air conditioners and furnaces, and when combined with near-clean, renewable grids, we estimate a best-case scenario of 94.5% reduction in GHG emissions below business-as-usual (BAU) conditions by 2050.

Context for Action

The U.S. has one of the highest rates of air-conditioning in the world, using nearly 392 terawatt-hours annually (EIA 2021), nearly equivalent to electricity use of California and New York combined. In March 2020, the Energy Information Administration (EIA) projections for 2050 pointed to air-conditioning as the end use with the largest projected increases in energy use.

Notably, air-conditioning demand at present is significantly lower for households in the eight northern climate zones focused on in this report compared to the U.S. average, suggesting this number will continue to increase as temperatures warm (EIA 2019). However, in BAU conditions aggregate increasing temperatures will alter both cooling and heating activity, leaving GHG emissions from the built environment almost unchanged, an insufficient reality for meeting global emissions targets.

Currently, centralized heating, ventilation, and air-conditioning (HVAC) equipment is prevalent in residences, especially in single family homes. Window and wall units are common in multi-unit buildings. In commercial buildings, packaged units are dominant for both air-conditioning and heating.

Heat pumps are commercially available products for providing efficient cooling and heating using electricity. Due to their efficiency and use of increasingly clean electricity instead of fossil fuel-based heating and electricresistance heating, they cause dramatically lower GHG emissions even with the increased use of refrigerants. Heat pumps range in types, efficiencies, and sizes. For this report, we examined air-source heat pumps: singlespeed and variable-speed (also known as variable-capacity or inverter-driven) determined by the compressor speed, and variable-refrigerant-flow (VRF) systems. The "variable" technology responds to cooling and heating demands more efficiently and improves occupancy comfort compared to conventional single-speed furnaces and heat pumps.

Figure 1 provides a promising snapshot of heat pump adoption in the U.S., illuminating that there is significant traction.



Sources: (EIA 2015/2020/2022; AHRI 2021; DOE 2020; NAHB 2020; Industry Interviews 2021)

We are seeing significantly higher adoption of heat pumps in new construction due to both increasing requirements of building codes that are encouraging all-electric buildings to meet climate goals and ease of installation of one versus two systems. New residential construction also can take advantage of economies of scale by ordering large numbers of units at the same time and those orders are usually well in advance of installation dates.

In existing buildings, aging HVAC systems are typically replaced upon failure in emergencies, as are some new, first-time installations, so opportunities for heat pump purchases are limited by several factors: distributor stocking, contractor proficiency, upfront costs and existing site design. All of these can present barriers to heat pump adoption. Programs and policies addressing these issues vary widely across the U.S.

While aiding consumers and businesses toward efficient, climate-friendly dual-purpose system selection is critical to GHG mitigation, investment in technology improvements in areas of cold climate performance, lower global warming potential (GWP) refrigerants and grid capabilities will bring additional benefits. Effective installation, operation and user behavior are also essential. To some extent, over-cooling buildings has become a dilemma for responsible energy management, due to behavioral norms around air-conditioning in the U.S. Further research into behavioral factors can aid in achieving GHG emissions reductions as culture, normative influences, and knowledge of alternatives all play significant roles in space-conditioning. Interventions aimed at each of these factors operate on different scales that must be considered.

Summary of Findings

Top Insights

 Regional weather shifts across the eight climate zones evaluated will lead to more hotter days and fewer colder days, e.g., 45 additional days above 90°F in the Cool Dry region. The timing of extreme heat waves is difficult to forecast but cities, with their heat island effects, should be prepared.





- 2. Shifting to high-efficiency electric heat pumps instead of using stand-alone furnaces and air conditioners in residential buildings (single family and mid-rise apartments) and a subset of commercial buildings (medium office and strip malls), we can remove approximately 80 million metric tons of annual GHG emissions. With additional building measures, shifts in a cleaner grid, and advanced refrigerants, reduced emissions could increase to 180 million metric tons annually, equivalent to the electricity use emissions of Texas.
- 3. **Heat pump adoption is growing rapidly**, especially in new construction applications, and is now nearly equal to furnaces in sales nationally, but **barriers remain**. Variable-speed technology is still in the early adoption phase at 3% of heat pump sales.
- 4. Achieving true market transformation involves implementing solutions tailored to disadvantaged populations, who are most at risk to climate hazards. An equitable approach to heat pump deployment requires attention to the upfront costs, baseline housing conditions, and operating costs implications beyond general market dynamics and specific to the circumstances of low-income and historically underserved households.



Other Key Findings

- 5. Assuming no technology change in the heating and cooling sectors, by 2050 climate change in the northern two-thirds of the U.S. will lead to an insignificant net decrease of emissions, as demand for heating falls and for cooling rises. This small change is insufficient for meeting global emissions targets.
- 6. When accounting for the heat pump replacement of electric-resistance heating and expansion to other commercial buildings, these emissions reductions can be even greater.

- Single family residential buildings are responsible for the bulk of total heating and cooling emissions and therefore reductions from interventions at 70% of total building stock floorspace and approximately 80% of emissions.
- 8. Even with an increase in new refrigerant use, replacing all furnaces with high-efficiency heat pumps still means an overall emissions decline.
- Recent data shows national average upfront cost savings from installation of ducted heat pumps compared to both air conditioners and furnaces: approximately 40% in new construction (RMI 2018) and 25% in retrofits (LBNL 2021; RMI 2018).
- 10. Variable-speed air-source heat pumps and VRF systems are superior technologies relative to single-speed heat pump technologies (comfort, emissions, peak demand reductions and utility load management). However: a) as the grid becomes more renewable, the difference in emissions caused by their use becomes less significant, and b) single-speed heat pumps when packaged together with weatherization, lighting efficiency, and plug load controls are still beneficial in terms of GHG reductions.
- 11. Heat pumps that use existing technology work at cold temperatures, at 5°F and below; even as their efficiencies decrease in even colder temperatures, they still function with electric-resistance back-up. They can also be supplemented by back-up non-electric heating systems, if needed. Technology advancements are and will continue to increase the efficiencies of heat pumps at ambient temperatures of 5°F and below. The reduction in very cold hours due to warming will also minimize the need for this technology; nearly half the climate zones analyzed reach and are projected to reach zero or near zero hours below 5°F.
- 12. The connection between building decarbonization and cooling efficiency in states' climate action and building decarbonization plans is light and nascent. Such plans primarily note increased incidence of extreme heat as rationale for climate mitigation and a need for adaptation activities such as cooling centers. Some more recent plans note the ways that a heat pump's ability to provide efficient cooling serves as a customer benefit and affects cost effectiveness as well as its potential to reduce summer electric demand peaks.



Benefits of Variable-Speed and VRF Heat Pumps

- Lower emissions (enhanced with increasing renewable grid), even when accounting for an increase of refrigerants
- One appliance versus two (most relevant when both need replacing, or for buildings without cooling)
- Lower utility bills for customers with electric-resistance heating (under current rate structures)
- Lower utility bills for customers with fossil-fuel burning heating (with deep rate reform)
- Improved occupant comfort (more consistent temperature)
- Load shifting potential

Call to Action

With a holistic market transformation approach, we have identified **30 policy and programmatic actions** to increase adoption of efficient, climate-friendly heat pumps for both cooling and heating, organized by barrier—Industry, Technology and Affordability—and then alphabetically by key groups involved. Some actions will likely involve multiple groups, in which case the primary group is listed first. The groups are:



Federal

regulatory

agencies +

Congress



Manufacturers

s Philanthropic

community



Policy advocates (should consider all the recommendations)



State regulatory agencies + state legislatures



Utilities + utility commissions

Actions for Industry Barriers

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action Description	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
A	Manufacturers Philanthropic Community	Workforce knowledge and capacity	National education / re-branding campaign (e.g., heat cool pumps).	Program	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
В	Utilities (+ Regional Energy Efficiency Organizations)	Workforce knowledge and capacity	Develop a " Heat pump Nation ": a National Heat pump installer network, education and training hour requirements of training gateway to incentives, expanding the number of contractors who have familiarity and trust in heat pumps as a solution for their customers' needs. Incorporate basic building science education on envelope improvement and system sizing to increase HVAC efficiency.	onal Heat pump installer rk, education and training equirements of training mber of contractors who have arity and trust in heat pumps olution for their customers' . Incorporate basic building ce education on envelope vement and system sizing to		National
С	4 ⁴ Utilities	Lack of installer value proposition	Integrate grid flexibility enablement programs at time of installation and/or through repair, maintenance contractors.	Program	Intermediate: 1–3 years	State Regional

Actions for Technology Barriers

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
D	Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE*)	Emergency purchases	Require reversing valves on all air conditioners, thereby making them reversible heat pumps (DOE standard).	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
E	Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	Emergency purchases	Explore opportunities for regional heat pump standards to optimize for climatic difference beyond the existing single, national heat pump standard.	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
F	Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Modify the Standards Test Procedure to ensure repeatability and reproducibility below 5°F .	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
G	Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Modify the Standards Test Procedure to include manufacturer-recommend- ed controls to help ensure equipment + controls are optimized to meet the performance rating.	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
н	Federal Regulatory Agencies (EPA*)	Lack of low- and no-GWP refrigerant options	Make currently optional provisions specified for refrigerant charge verification in ENERGY STAR [®] version 6.1 for air conditioners and heat pumps a requirement in the next specification.	Policy/ Program	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
I	Federal Regulatory Agencies (EPA)	Lack of low- and no-GWP refrigerant options	Expand the new refrigerant-based filter to the product finder pages for ENERGY STAR [®] certified Central Air Conditioner and Heat Pump Equipment.	Policy/ Program	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
ſ	Manufacturers(AHRI) Federal Regulatory Agencies (EPA)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Make the compressor type field visible in databases, or make requirement in AHRI and ENERGY STAR [®] to make whether a product is variable-speed easily findable.	Other	Short: less than 1 year	National
к	Philanthropic Community Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	Emergency purchases	Spur market transformation among manufacturers — through technology prizes/competitions to inspire technology innovation and replace inefficient incumbent technologies for window units, particularly for multifamily renters.	Program/ Other	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
L	State Regulatory Agencies (Building Code) State Legislatures (+IAPMO's Uniform Mechanical Technical Committee)	Lack of low- and no-GWP refrigerant options	Change the mechanical codes to allow lower-GWP refrigerants, including updates to certain mechanical codes (e.g., Uniform Mechanical Code) and supporting state adoption. Certain states, through both legislative and regulatory actions, are already in the process of addressing state-specific building code updates to allow the use of equipment containing low-GWP alternative refrigerants.	Policy	Short: Less than 1 year	National State

Actions for Technology Barriers, continued

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
М	State Regulatory Agencies	Emergency purchases	Explore opportunity for NOx standards through air quality regulators (example: California Air Quality Management District to adopt with 14 n/j rule to align with South Coast for interim reductions).	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State
N	State Regulatory Agencies	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Require tests of capacity and total static pressure to within original equipment manufacturer specs on install.	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National State
Ο	State Regulatory Agencies (California Air Resource Board, Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative) Federal Regulatory Agencies (EPA) Congress	Lack of low- and no-GWP refrigerant options	Include refrigerants in existing carbon markets and create federal carbon market for reclamation and destruction of high-GWP refrigerants.	Policy	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National State Regional
Ρ	State Regulatory Agencies (Appliance Standards <u>and</u> Building Code Agencies) State Legislatures	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Adopt grid flexibility standards to develop the market for grid flexible HVAC solutions (enable the full benefits of variable-speed technology to be captured).	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State
Q	4% Utilities (+ Local governments)	Emergency purchases	Implement programs for new temporary heating/cooling units that can serve as emergency purchases while heat pumps are sized, installed, etc.	Programs	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State Regional Local
R	Utilities Utilities Manufacturers (+ Software developers)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Improve modeling of variable-speed heat pumps in standard modeling software to account for accurate gains in efficiency.	Other	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
S	Utilities Philanthropic Community	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Invest in third party test lab capacity for cold climate heat pumps.	Program/ Other	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
т	44 Utilities (+ Regional Energy Efficiency Organizations)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Develop contractor training on how to use published data to properly size heat pump equipment in colder climates.	Program	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State National

Actions for Affordability Barriers

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
U	Federal Regulatory Agencies (The Federal Housing Finance Agency)	High upfront costs	Incorporate heat pump replacement costs in green mortgage and refinancing.	Policy	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
v	Philanthropic Community	High upfront and operational costs	Develop roadmap to address cost barriers — What investment? Who pays? How do we unlock it? (e.g., unlock includes health and safety value from NOx reductions).	Other	Short: Less than 1 year	National
W	Utilities Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	High upfront costs	 Establish national or regional upstream incentive program featuring: Extra incentives for variable- speed systems Limitation-free installation qualification Free-installs for industry participants Extra incentives for Low-GWP refrigerants and leak-tight installation verification Exclude EER requirements which make it less difficult for variable- speed / inverter technology or include a tradeoff between EER and grid connectivity. 	Program	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
Y	State Regulatory Agencies Utilities	High upfront costs	Coordinate group purchasing power of heat pumps.	Program / Other	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State Regional Local
Y	4% Utility Commissions	High operational costs	Enable deep energy rate reform (e.g., reducing the electricity rate base, marginal cost rates), essential to pull in private capital and build an industry, like the rooftop solar industry.	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State
Z	4% Utility Commissions	High upfront costs	Expand Tariff On-bill Financing.	Policy	Intermediate: 1–3 years	State

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
AA	۲۰ شعب Utility Commissions State Regulatory Agencies	High upfront and operational costs	Properly evaluate , quantify and unlock non-energy benefits of heat pumps into state/utility policy (e.g., cap + trade funds, cost- effectiveness tests, health + safety funding mechanisms). Ensure those metrics are included in policy decision-making.	Policy	Intermediate: 1–3 years	State
BB	Utility Commissions Federal Regulatory Agencies (Department of Health and Human Services)	High upfront and operational costs	Modify energy assistance programs offered by utilities as well as the federal Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) to incentivize electrification and cover cooling costs.	Policy / Programs	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
сс	4 % Utility Commissions	High upfront costs and operational costs	Promote fuel switching for low- income households through comprehensive programs that address health and safety measures as well as weatherization and appliance efficiency measures.	Programs	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
DD	۲۷۰ میں Utility Commissions State Legislatures	High upfront costs	Modify incentive policy to eliminate barriers to stacking and braiding of federal funding, including for electrification and heat pump deployment.	Policy	Intermediate: 1–3 years	State



Introduction

Background and Approach

Communities in the United States (U.S.) will face pressing challenges as global temperatures rise over the coming years. Demand for cooling technologies and techniques can be expected to increase across much of the nation, including in temperate and cold climate zones that currently use less airconditioning than the southern tier. What can be done to ensure that cooling is widely accessible while not exacerbating the problems of climate change?

This report provides an analysis of dual cooling and heating solutions for residential and commercial buildings in geographies that have historically been dominated by heating demand but where demand for cooling is increasing as global temperatures rise. The research centers on presently cool and temperate climate zones of the U.S., but the findings have relevance for other parts of the world with similar climates where cooling demand represents an increasing share of building emissions and there is an opportunity to adopt more efficient cooling technologies while simultaneously decarbonizing space heating systems. This report offers sound intelligence on how greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions will change in the U.S. as cooling demand increases in temperate climates and offers recommendations for near-term actions to reducing both cooling- and heating-related emissions.

Setting the Context Around Extreme Heat

In June of 1995, Chicago experienced a heat wave that spanned five days and accounted for over 700 heatrelated deaths (Uchoa 2020). All five days the city experienced temperatures exceeding 100°F and heat index values reached as high as 126°F. Most deaths were the elderly and low-income residents who did not ventilate homes overnight with open windows due to fear of crime (AdaptNY 2016). The event resulted in a dramatic shift in the city's heat response and preparedness planning which now serves as a national model to mitigate heat mortalities. As global temperatures continue to rise, cooler climates that have not historically experienced severe heat events can be caught off guard. This was the case for Portland in 2021, where an unprecedented heat wave swept through the Pacific Northwest. Given the prevalence of humidity in the region, relative heat index values climbed as high as 124°F, claiming more than 500 lives across Oregon, Washington, Idaho, and Canada. The magnitude of this event set record temperatures for Portland, which now exceeds those in Dallas, Houston, and Atlanta. To compound this issue, the American Housing Survey estimated about 22% of households in Portland did not have access to some form of primary airconditioning prior to the heat wave, far more than the 9% national average (U.S. Census Bureau 2019). Of those with access, less than 50% of households were connected to central air-conditioning systems that have proven to be more reliable in preventing heat mortalities (Wilson and Chakraborty 2019). Other nearby cities, such as Seattle, fare much worse with only 22% of households having access to a central airconditioning system.

Similar to Chicago, Portland recognized the need to adapt to a new climate and quickly implemented new measures to address heat wave mitigation planning and programs. Following the heat wave, the Portland Clean Energy Fund (PCEF) established the New Heat Response Program to install portable heat pumps or cooling units in vulnerable households (PCEF 2021). The City also cites the need for revised building codes, increasing greenery, and increasing access to efficient cooling technologies to increase Portland's adaptation efforts.

Though space-conditioning is important in mitigating heat related illnesses and death, not all systems are created equal. Access to a central air-conditioning system has been found to be predictive of positive health outcomes during heat events, while window units, though may offer relief, do not have this predictive power (Wilson and Chakraborty 2019). This is likely due to a variety of reasons, including less efficient systems being unable to cool more than a room. Additionally, while window air conditioners have a lower upfront cost and are a more realistic option for renters and low-income households, those with less financial means might limit or avoid use during extreme events to avoid incurring higher than normal electrical costs. Moreover, as shown in Figure 2, Sharma et al. (2018) found electrical consumption from air conditioners to be lowest in highly vulnerable neighborhoods. These patterns are similar to data from the recent Residential Energy Consumption Survey where households lower on the income spectrum are more likely to own individual air-conditioning units and operate them in a different manner than high income households (see Behavior and Efficient Cooling).

The predictive power of central air-conditioning finding by Wilson and Chakraborty (2019) alongside sociodemographic research on heat vulnerability has significant implications for what kinds of policy must be crafted to reduce heat-related illness and deaths. For example, subsidizing air-conditioning units for low-income households should be prioritized alongside strategies to improve adaptive capacity through home weatherization and updated building codes in affordable housing developments to require efficient centralized systems.

Meanwhile, much has to be done to ensure grid reliability and stability during major heat events. Variable-speed heat pumps remain the most viable option to provide necessary cooling to households while limiting grid impacts. As such, policies to lower the upfront cost of investing in and expanding access to heat pumps should be crafted to prioritize lowincome and other sensitive groups to heat.



Figure 2. Spatial comparison of roof temperature, heat vulnerability, and air-conditioning consumption in Chicago in August 2013

Source: (Sharma et al. 2018)

This report uses temperature forecasts that are long-term projections from recent, typical weather. They show average temperature changes in the climate zones under consideration in the year 2050. Yet we know that as global temperatures increase, a rise in heat wave occurrence, intensity, and length has already been documented (IPCC 2021). Among weather-related incidents, deaths from heat are a large and rising contributor, and may even be under reported given the array of illnesses exacerbated by heat stress (Gerrard 2018). Heat waves are particularly impactful in urban areas that experience "urban heat island" effects from hardscapes that trap heat and fewer trees that provide cooling effects (see Figure 28). Effects on overnight lows are particularly pronounced, with urban areas showing a 1–7°F differential with outlying areas during the daytime but as much as a 22°F difference at night (Donegan 2016; EPA 2021).

Heat waves are anticipated to be a driver of growing cooling demand. As shown in this report, using airsource heat pumps, particularly variable-speed and variable-refrigerant-flow (VRF), to meet both growing cooling and continued heating demand offers significant carbon emissions reductions against a business-as-usual scenario.

Overview of Analysis and Recommendation

The sections below describe our methods for projecting future climate conditions in the northern tier of the U.S. and examine the anticipated market potential for key technical approaches to cooling. Barriers to technology adoption are discussed in detail, followed by consideration of behavioral and distributional equity factors.

Our approach in developing the report was to first analyze how energy use and emissions would change if today's typical heating and cooling systems continued to be used in a future with hotter average temperatures. We then reviewed a set of mitigation strategies for both building energy use and refrigerant emissions that achieve better GHG emissions outcomes for their level of impact, leading up to a near "best-case" scenario. The mitigation strategies include use of efficient dual heating and cooling solutions (e.g., air-source heat pumps, VRF), weatherization, improved lighting efficiency and plug load controls, refrigerant leak mitigation and end-oflife refrigerant management, and the use of climatefriendly refrigerants. These findings are presented in the context of current market and technology conditions as well as insights into ways current conditions are likely to change in the coming years, including a more renewable grid.

To develop recommendations for how to equitably implement the examined emissions mitigation strategies, we identified key barriers—industry, technology and affordability—that could prevent those outcomes and identified actionable policies and programs to achieve affordable, efficient clean cooling and heating.



Changing Cooling and Heating Demand in a Warming Climate

Projected Growth in Cooling Demand

A main resource on projected changes in the U.S. energy use for cooling comes from the Energy Information Administration (EIA), which published a set of 2050 projections in March 2020. The EIA points to energy use for air-conditioning as the end use with the largest projected increases, due to an increase in cooling degree days. The EIA analysis assesses heating degree days and cooling degree days on a population-weighted basis, and the increase in cooling degree days is amplified by expected population shifts away from cooler climate zones and

Heating Consumption

into warmer climate zones as an aging demographic seeks comfort. Although the EIA 2050 projections show the increase in energy use for cooling being more than offset by a reduction in heating energy use, adding in projections for other building energy use (water heating, etc.) leads to a net increase in the building sector's overall energy use by 2050. These projections are based on a reference case that includes some increase in building efficiency based on already enacted standards but does not account for future policy changes.





2050

Figure 3. EIA reference case for the buildings sector delivered heating and air-conditioning consumption (2019-2050) Source: (EIA 2020)

The EIA data is broken down by building type, with air-conditioning use in single family homes dominating in the residential sector, and the largest share of air-conditioning demand in the commercial sector coming from office buildings.¹ Our analysis resulted in similar trends for the building types and the cool and temperate climate zones included in this study.





Figure 4. Buildings sector floorspace and air-conditioning consumption (2019, 2050) Source: (EIA 2020)

Energy Modeling and Analysis

Approach and Methodology for Energy Use Analysis

The project team conducted an energy modeling exercise to evaluate the energy use of prototypical buildings using a variety of design options to meet increased cooling demand. The analysis investigated 'Business as Usual' (BAU) and 'Interventions Analysis' scenarios to explore the impact of predicted climate conditions in 2050 on building energy use.

For this analysis, the project team used EnergyPlus prototype building models that the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) and Pacific Northwest National Laboratory (PNNL) develop and maintain Prototype Building Models as part of the Building Energy Codes Program. PNNL generates a new set of reference models, or prototypes, to reflect each version of the International Energy Conservation Code (IECC). The prototypes have typical design features that are tailored for each climate zone and are minimally compliant with energy code. We selected vintage prototypes for the analysis so the results would provide an indication of energy use of the building stock in 2050. Specifically, we used the 2012 IECC commercial reference buildings and 2015 IECC residential reference buildings.

¹ EIA projections did not take into account the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, which had near-term impacts on building energy use in the residential and commercial sectors and has the potential to influence long-term commercial square footage projections.

We used the following prototypical buildings for the BAU analysis including investigating impacts of modifying weather without making changes to the prototypes themselves:

- large office
- medium office
- strip mall
- secondary school
- warehouse (non-refrigerated)
- full-service restaurant
- mid-rise apartment
- single family detached

For the Intervention Analysis, we evaluated the impact of modifying the designs of a subset of these prototypes to explore the energy savings potential of passive and active design interventions.

According to data from the most recent Commercial Buildings Energy Consumption Survey (CBECS) the commercial prototypes represent 77% of the existing commercial building stock by floor area (EIA 2021). The project team analyzed impacts in eight American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers (ASHRAE) climate zones—those above the red line in Figure 5. These eight climate zones were chosen based on the future expectations of:

- Air-conditioning added where there is currently no air-conditioning.
- Central air-conditioning added where there is currently a high saturation of "under cooling" (e.g., window units that do not serve the entire home).
- Highest potential savings benefit from replacing heating (+ cooling) with heat pumps.

The climate zones in the grayed-out region of Figure 5 were excluded from the assessment due to the high prevalence of air-conditioning and higher shares of heat pump adoption in parts of the region.



Figure 5. Climate zones analyzed in energy simulations Source: (ASHRAE 2021)

Each prototypical model was simulated using two sets of weather files: historical weather (Typical Meteorological Year X, TMYX) and future-shifted weather (WeatherShift[™]). TMYX weather data is derived from actual weather in the 2004–2018 period. Throughout the report, weather and emissions values using TMYX weather data are referred to as "recent average" values. WeatherShift adjusts historical weather files from locations globally to project future weather based on results of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) Fifth Assessment Report with options available to adjust based on Representative Concentration Pathways (RCP 4.5 or 8.5), warming percentile bin, and future years. We used weather based on RCP 8.5 for year 2050 at a 50th percent warming bin.

Data from the following weather stations was used for both the historical and future-shifted weather scenarios:

- 3C: San Francisco International Airport. San Francisco, CA
- 4A: John F Kennedy International Airport, NYC, NY
- 4C: Seattle Tacoma International Airport, Seattle, WA
- 5A: Buffalo Niagara International Airport, Buffalo, NY
- 5B: Denver Aurora Buckley AFB, Denver, CO
- 6A: Rochester International Airport, Rochester, NY
- 6B: Great Falls International Airport, Great Falls, MT
- 7: Falls International Airport, International Falls, MN

The HVAC systems used in the analysis are described under Current Practices in Section 3.

Changes in Weather

A review of weather files indicates the warming trend will continue. Extreme heat and cold events are quantified using the metrics of number of days above 90°F and number of hours below 5°F, respectively. Measuring extreme cold events (hours below 5°F) is particularly relevant for this study because heat pump efficiency decreases as temperatures fall and electric-resistance mode or other back-up systems may be necessary to maintain temperature setpoints.² While the general warming trend holds across climate zones, the degree of change varies among climate zones, as shown in Table 1.

		Annual Days > 90°F			Annual Hours < 5°F			
		Recent Average	2050 Projection	Percent Change	Recent Average	2050 Projection	Percent Change	
		3C – Marine Warm	1	2	100%	0	0	-
		4A – Mixed Humid	7	36	414%	0	0	-
Zone		4C - Mixed Marine	0	7	-	0	0	
e Zo		5A – Cool Humid	0	16	_	32	1	- 97%
Climate		5B – Cool Dry	32	77	141%	158	89	- 44%
Ū		6A – Cold Humid	2	21	950%	648	425	- 34%
		6B – Cold Dry	16	32	100%	528	437	- 17%
		7 - Very Cold	1	13	1,200%	1224	786	- 36%

Table 1: Projected Annual Changes in Typical Weather by Climate Zone

2 Products that meet the <u>Northeast Energy Efficiency Partnership's Cold Climate Air-Source Heat Pump specification</u> (v3.1, effective August 1, 2021), must function at a COP of 1.75 or greater at 5° F.

For extreme heat days, marine Climate Zones (3C, 4C) see modest increases from already low baselines, while humid climate zones (4A, 5A, and 6A) see relatively sizeable increases in days over 90°F from low baselines. Most notably, Climate Zone 5B, which already experiences more than a month's worth of days over 90°F, sees that number more than double, with an additional 45 days above 90°F expected by 2050. Bearing in mind that heat waves can occur in any of these climate zones, the change in typical weather is an indicator of heat stress on people and increasing cooling loads for buildings. In any given year, areas can experience extreme heat events beyond the "typical" values used for modeling purposes. For example, in 2021 Seattle saw three consecutive days above 100°F (Meyer 2021), far exceeding the recent average of zero days above 90°F which is typical for Climate Zone 4C.

For extreme cold, three Climate Zones in the study region (3A, 4A, 4C) are not projected to have any extreme cold events, with no hours below 5°F using typical weather today nor in the 2050 projection. For the cool humid Climate Zone 5A, the expected increase in warming will nearly eliminate hours below 5°F. The remaining four climate zones are projected to see significant decreases in hours below 5°F, with the percent reduction relative to recent average ranging from 17% to 44%.

Business as Usual Analysis Results

The BAU analysis considers the impact of projected changes in weather if the typical building systems in use today persist into 2050. It does not incorporate any changes in the type of heating or cooling systems used, nor other weatherization, efficiency, or energy conservation improvements. It also does not account for upstream emissions from methane leakage or refrigerant leaks from cooling systems in the historic or 2050 scenario. The analysis is based on 2019 grid emissions factors from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).

Analyzing the impact of the warming trend from recent average weather to projected 2050 weather on energy use and GHG emissions across the eight prototypical buildings and the eight climate zones shows a relatively insignificant decrease in overall energy use and emissions for heating and cooling. This net decrease comes despite an increase in both energy use and emissions for cooling and is driven by an even larger decrease in energy use and emissions for heating. Emissions from these eight building types in these eight climate zones continue to represent a significant share of U.S. buildings sector emissions, with the projected 2050 emissions representing approximately 14% of residential and commercial emissions in 2020.

As shown in Figure 6, overall emissions decrease 5%, the net result of a 34% increase in cooling emissions and a 26% decrease in heating emissions. Although focused on a narrower geography than the EIA data presented above in the Projected Growth in Cooling Demand section above, this analysis of cool and temperate climate zones shows a similar pattern to the EIA projections.



Figure 6. Recent average and projected 2050 BAU annual emissions for prototypical baseline buildings and HVAC systems in the study region with weather-driven changes in heating and cooling demand with 2019 grid emissions factors, and no refrigerant emissions Looking at the same total emissions by prototypical building rather than by heating and cooling end use shows that single family homes dominate under both the recent average and projected 2050 weather. As shown in Figure 7 below, single family homes constitute more than 80% of the projected total emissions in each scenario. Single family homes are 71% of the extrapolated building area.



Figure 7. Recent average and projected 2050 BAU annual emissions by prototypical baseline buildings and HVAC systems in the 8-zone study region with weather-driven changes in heating and cooling demand with 2019 grid emissions factors, and no refrigerant emissions

Interventions Analysis

The interventions analysis assessed the potential energy savings that could be achieved in a future warmer climate using both active and passive energy conservation measures. We used the following prototypes for the Interventions Analysis:

- medium office
- strip mall
- mid-rise apartment
- single family detached house

We chose these prototypes because medium office and strip mall represent the largest shares of commercial spaces by floor area with significant cooling loads and air-source heat pump potential. Mid-rise apartment and single family detached houses were selected to provide a mix of single and multifamily housing, which have a strong impact on the equity analysis and policy recommendations. The baseline HVAC systems for each of the protype buildings are the baseline systems in the PNNL prototypes and apply to all of the historic and BAU scenarios of that prototype.

The Intervention Analysis scenarios were simulated using future-shifted, 2050 weather only. We did not run simulations with historic weather files. The primary active energy conservation measures implemented in the modeling was the replacement of prototype baseline HVAC system with a highly efficient and/or all-electric system (see Table 2 below for the two scenarios).

Prototype	Baseline Cooling and Heating System(s) (Historic and 2050 BAU)	Mitigation System 1 (2050)	Mitigation System 2 (2050)
Strip Mall and Medium Office	Packaged air-conditioning direct expansion (DX) system with furnace	Packaged system Air-to-Air Heat Pump (single-speed)	Variable Refrigerant Flow (VRF)
Residential (mid-rise apartment and single family)	Single-zone air-conditioning (DX) with furnace	Packaged Single-Zone Heat Pump (single-speed)	Packaged Single- Zone Reversible Heat Pump (VRF modeled as proxy for variable-speed)

Additional active energy conservation measures are as follows, herein referred to as "lighting efficiency and plug load controls" or "lighting and plug load energy conservation measures."

- Increase efficiency of lighting by 30% as defined by lighting power density.
- Add controls to eliminate nighttime use of all plug loads (done for commercial prototypes only).

The passive energy conservation measures implemented in the prototype models are as follows, herein referred to as "weatherization."

- Reduced infiltration by 25%.
- Improved envelope performance by adding R-10 to overall opaque envelope components.
- Shading improvements by adding internal automated blinds (tuned to respond to glare).
- Mixed-mode ventilation, which opens windows and shuts off HVAC systems when conditions are favorable.

Results of the Intervention Analysis are presented in a subsection of Section 3 titled "Heat Pump Technology + Passive Cooling."

Recognizing that the existing building stock includes a wider range of baseline systems than the prototypical designs, we expanded the analysis to investigate the implications of other common (though not predominant) baseline systems. The project team investigated two variations on the baseline HVAC system for single family and multifamily buildings. On the cooling side, we evaluated a scenario with a share of homes having no air condition today and a mitigation scenario with 100% of homes having air-conditioning in 2050. Based on 2020 preliminary data from Residential Energy Consumption Survey (RECS), approximately 12.8% of households in the study area³ reported not using air-conditioning equipment. However, based on recent trends, most buildings will have cooling by 2050. On the heating side, we evaluated a scenario with a share of homes having electric-resistance heating; 2020 RECS data indicates 21.6% of households in the study area report having an electric baseline heating system (EIA 2022).

³ The climate regions used in RECS are not equivalent to the eight climate zones in this study. We used data from the Very-cold/Cold, Mixed-Humid, and Marine climate regions in RECS to approximate the share of households with the alternative baseline conditions in this report's study area.



Figure 8. Residential cooling and heating emissions assuming a single system across all buildings, and adjusted for homes without cooling, and/or with electric heating

As shown in Figure 8, when looking at the impact of our alternative residential baseline HVAC systems, reducing the share of residential households—both single family and multifamily—with existing cooling systems reduces the total emissions from these prototypes by 13% compared to the single system per prototype scenario of 100% of households having central air-conditioning. The 2050 cooling scenario shown above reflects the residential sector cooling emissions under the projected 2050 weather. For heating, including a share of households with electric-resistance heating increases residential heating emissions compared to the single system per prototype scenario of 100% of households using natural gas furnaces by 43%. These analyses are based on the 2019 grid emissions factors.

Additional discussion of the impact of electric resistance in the 2050 BAU scenario for heating presented in the subsection on Technical Solutions in Section 3.



Technology and Markets

The traditional technologies that currently provide heating in most U.S. buildings rely heavily on fossil fuels, while separate air-conditioning systems use electricity. Together, cooling and heating needs consume over half of residential energy use. The majority of commercial floorspace is served by packaged heating and air-conditioning units. Heat pumps provide an electric-powered alternative that can take advantage of decarbonization throughout the grid while serving both needs. However, heat pump technology relies on refrigerants, just as air-conditioning does. Direct emissions from refrigerants must be taken into consideration when assessing the climate impacts of heating and cooling options.

A wide variety of heat pump solutions exist, with different capabilities and constraints, so opportunities for retrofits also vary in terms of costs and requirements. Heat pump systems share common components, design and installation requirements with traditional air-conditioning systems. This has led to wider adoption in residential settings for air-conditioning alone, as opposed to dual use, though this is changing particularly in new construction.

Current Practices

Summary of Heat Pump Technologies

In the U.S., space cooling and heating in residential buildings is most often delivered through a combination of mechanical ductwork and separate furnace and air-conditioning systems. The air conditioner is typically a split system consisting of an outdoor condensing unit and an indoor evaporator unit—or coil, which is located inside the metal ductwork near the furnace. The furnace, either natural gas, electric or oil fired, is comprised of a combustion chamber and an air handler and fan which forces the heated air through the ductwork.

Heat pumps are a leading alternative clean cooling and heating technology that are classified by their source (e.g., ground, water or air) and their transfer medium (e.g., water/hydronic, air or refrigerants). Common residential heat pump systems are either ducted heat pumps (similar to the furnaces and air conditioners described above) or ductless—also known as mini splits or multi splits. Ducted and ductless heat pumps are similar to the split air conditioner design with an outdoor condensing unit and an indoor

air handler unit or units with an evaporator coil. In addition to higher efficiency compared to a traditional air conditioner, the heat pump also has a reversing valve, which allows it to switch the operation of the system from capturing heat from the home and transferring to the outdoors, to capturing heat from the outdoors and transferring it indoors—thereby cooling or heating the space based on demand. In addition to meeting the airconditioning load, the heat pump can either displace a portion of the heat provided by the main heating system (e.g., furnace) or with proper design and technical capabilities, replace the traditional heating system. Figure 9 depicts typical residential heating and cooling system configurations.



Figure 9. Residential heating and cooling system configurations

For homes or businesses with existing mechanically ducted furnace and split air conditioners, ducted heat pumps can be a cost effective and relatively simple retrofit solution. However, in new construction or as a retrofit, ductless heat pumps can eliminate additional costs of ductwork and use refrigerants to deliver heating or cooling more efficiently to individual spaces. These ductless systems and some ducted systems are variable-speed (describing the speed of the compressor fan), which offers greater efficiency and more consistent comfort when compared to traditional single-speed or even dual-speed systems, as they are more responsive to the heating and cooling loads.

For larger homes or commercial applications, VRF heat pumps provide increased control by, in addition to varying the compressor speed, also varying the flow or volume of refrigerant to different zones to better match specific heating or cooling loads in those spaces.⁴ In these larger system settings, VRF systems are capable of higher performance compared to conventional systems in part because they pair well with heat recovery. Heat recovery can be easily applied to either the dedicated ventilation system through exhaust air heat recovery, or the VRF systems can be designed with heat recovery capabilities whereby heat from warmer zones is transferred to cooler zones and vice-versa rather than being lost to the outdoor condensing unit.

In a residential setting, heat pumps can be paired with smart thermostats that allow for easy adjustments to operating schedules and setpoints. This allows building occupants to minimize costs by heating and cooling at times when electricity is least expensive (for those on time-of-use rates). It also offers the opportunity to participate in load management incentive programs (e.g., automated demand response programs). Additionally, variable-speed equipment offers additional benefits over single-speed or dual-speed systems because of the ability to incrementally shed load while maintaining core system functions.

4 An additional difference between residential-duty heat pumps and VRF heat pumps is the threshold of capacity. VRFs have capacities of 65 kBtu/h and higher and require three-phase electrical power.

Summary of Costs of Heat Pumps

- **Residential installation costs of ducted systems:** Recent data shows national average cost savings from installation of ducted heat pumps compared to both air conditioners and furnaces: approximately 40% in new construction (RMI 2018) and 25% in retrofits (LBNL 2021; RMI 2018).
- **Residential installation costs of ductless systems:** Ductless, variable-speed mini-split systems in residential applications show an additional increase of 20% per ton compared to ducted systems (LBNL 2021), though these costs don't fully account for on-average higher efficiency and benefit of these smaller sized systems (i.e., fewer tons needed), particularly in multifamily buildings.
- Incremental cost of higher efficiency heat pumps: Ducted variable-speed heat pumps are approximately a 20% cost increase per ton from dual-speed (NEEA 2022; LBNL 2021) and 50% increase compared to single-speed heat pumps (LBNL 2021). TECH Clean California (2022) data shows a 16% increase per ton between groupings of 14–17 SEER and 17–20 SEER rated heat pumps.
- Future cost declines: Air-source heat pump costs are projected to decline by 20–38% by 2050 (NREL 2018).
- **Operation data gap:** Comprehensive, real-world operational cost comparison data is limited, though forthcoming data from TECH Clean California will show the bill impacts of shifting to residential heat pumps in California.
- Data gap for commercial incremental installation costs of variable-refrigerant-flow systems: While some state-specific cost data exists for commercial buildings in both retrofit—e.g., eTRM (2022) and new construction—e.g., CEC (2021)—comprehensive national analysis incorporating the costs of both air-conditioning and furnace baselines comparing variable-refrigerant-flow systems is needed.

Residential Space Cooling

The U.S. has one of the highest rates of airconditioning in the world with a reported 109 million or 88% of existing single family and multifamily housing with active cooling. However, the prevalence of central air-conditioning ranges from a high of 83% in single family detached homes to a low of 49% of two-to-four unit apartment buildings, 46% of which use window or wall air conditioners (EIA 2022). The same EIA survey reported that over 40% of central airconditioning systems in residential homes were more than 10 years old and offer potential opportunities for early replacement prior to failure.

Although cold and very cold climate regions report similar prevalence of air-conditioning, households in colder regions with historically low cooling demands have a higher reported use of window and wall air conditioners (see Figure 10).



Residential Space Heating

In 2015, heating and cooling represented over 50% of residential home energy use with the highest share in single family homes (Figure 11). Single family homes represent approximately 67% of the over 130 million homes in the U.S. with an additional 27% multifamily and 6% manufactured housing units (EIA 2015).



Figure 11. End-use energy consumption shares by types of U.S. homes Source: (EIA 2015)

Most of the residential heating and cooling in the U.S. historically has been centralized HVAC equipment delivered through mechanical ductwork. For heating systems, in 2020 61% of U.S. homes had central warm-air furnaces; with the highest rate in detached single family (69%) and a lower rate of central systems in multifamily (46% in 2–4 unit and 41% in buildings with 5 or more units) (EIA 2020).

In Figure 12, residential heating systems and fuel types were summarized based on U.S. climate regions, highlighting the significant diversity of heating systems, but that in cold or very cold climates approximately 70% were central furnaces primarily supplied by natural gas. In the same EIA survey, it was reported that over 50% of space heating systems in residential homes were over 10 years old and have potential opportunities for early replacement prior to failure.



Figure 12. Main heating equipment choice by climate region, 2015.

Source: (EIA 2015)

These older, fossil fuel-burning space heating units in residential homes introduce combustion-related pollutants. A recent report highlighted that the "pollutants resulting from fossil fuel combustion — including nitrogen oxides (NOx), carbon monoxide (CO), fine particulate matter (PM2.5), ultrafine particles (UFPs), and formaldehyde (CH₂O)—are linked to a variety of adverse health impacts" including asthma, neurological disorders and cancers (RMI 2021).

Commercial Space Heating and Cooling

Heating and cooling solutions for commercial buildings range considerably in technology and in capacity to serve larger areas. According to the 2018 Commercial Buildings Energy Consumption Survey, in the U.S., packaged heating units are the leading heating solution, serving 37% of buildings and representing 50% of commercial floorspace (EIA 2021). Packaged units can be small designs that heat or cool a single room to larger rooftop units that can serve an entire commercial building.



Figure 13. Number of commercial buildings by heating equipment and floorspace Source: (EIA 2021)

In 2018 approximately 11% of buildings and 16% of commercial floorspace space heating needs were served by heat pumps and although this is similar to the number of buildings served by boilers, boilers served nearly double the floorspace—second only to packaged units.

Similarly, packaged air-conditioning dominated cooling in commercial buildings with 43% of buildings served and representing 58% of total floorspace. Residential-style central air conditioners have the second highest share of building cooling equipment, in large part to applications in small commercial buildings as highlighted by the relatively low percentage of floorspace.



Figure 14. Number of commercial buildings with air-conditioning by cooling equipment type and floorspace Source: (EIA 2021)

The Role of Refrigerants

Refrigerants are everywhere. We depend on refrigerantbased equipment and systems to keep our food cold and make our indoor air comfortable. Traditional refrigeration systems use manufactured refrigerant chemicals such as hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs), which were the primary replacement for prior-generation refrigerants such as hydrochlorofluorocarbons (HCFCs) and chlorofluorocarbons (CFCs), which were phased out in the Montreal Protocol (1987) for their ozone-depleting properties. CFCs also have greater Global Warming Potential (GWP) than HFCs, and their phase down has helped to mitigate the global warming impact of refrigerants. Yet despite their have lower impacts on ozone and relatively improved greenhouse gas emissions impact, HFCs are still potent greenhouse gases with high GWP. HFCs have an estimated 1,000 to 9,000 times greater GWP than carbon dioxide and are the fastest growing source of emissions in the U.S. (New York State Department of Environmental Conservation 2022).⁵ The impact of these chemicals is of concern because all heating, ventilation, air-conditioning, refrigeration (HVACR)

systems that use refrigerants have a high likelihood of incurring leaks over the equipment lifetime, releasing these potent GHGs directly into the atmosphere. Because most refrigerants have no color or odor, leaks can be difficult to identify and fix. The general market approach is to ignore leaks until a significant issue arises.

Officials from 170 countries negotiated an amendment in Rwanda (2016) to the Montreal Protocol, proposing a global phasedown of HFCs, with a schedule for eliminating 85 percent of HFC emissions by 2050. The synthetic refrigerants adopted in place of HFCs have lower GWP, and some ultra-low GWP refrigerants have negligible impact on the environment and are available for most commercial and industrial applications. Although other countries embraced this "Kigali Amendment," the United States has been slow to shift away from HFCs, despite the serious GHG threat these refrigerants pose to the climate. Table 3 shows the refrigerant options the industry has developed with the goal of reducing environmental impact and tradeoffs.

Refrigerant Type	Global Warming Potential ⁶	Ozone Depletion	ASHRAE Refrigerant Safety Group Classification	HFC/CFC/HCFC/HC [®]
CO ₂	1	0	A1	N/A – inorganic compound
R-290	3	0	A3	HC
R-152a	0	124	A2	HFC
R-454A	240	0	A2L	HFC
R-454B	475	0	A2L	HFC
R-32	675	0	A2L	HFC
R-22	1,810	.055	A1	HCFC
R-410A	2,090	0	A1	HFC
R-11	4,750	1	A1	CFC
R-12	10,900	1.0	A1	CFC
R-23	14,800	0	Al	HFC

Table 3: Refrigerant Types and Attributes

Source: (EPA 2022)

Table note: a.) HFC = hydrofluorocarbon, CFC = chlorofluorocarbon, HCFC = hydrochlorofluorocarbon, and HC = hydrocarbon.

⁵ GWP is a scale that allows comparisons of the global warming impacts of different gases. It is a measure of how much energy the emissions of 1 ton of a gas will absorb over a given period (usually 100 years), relative to the emissions of 1 ton of carbon dioxide (CO₂). See the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency fact sheet on GHGs and GWP: <u>https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/understanding-global-warming-potentials</u>.

⁶ EPA generally relies on GWP values within the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change Fourth Assessment Report (AR4): <u>https://</u> www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/understanding-global-warming-potentials_

Although the Kigali Amendment to the Montreal Protocol entered into force in 2019, following its adoption in 2016 by the Parties to the Montreal Protocol, the U.S. set in motion relevant legislation, the American Innovation and Manufacturing (AIM) Act of 2020, to align with the Kigali Amendment's phasedown timeline.⁷ The AIM Act directs the EPA to address approximately 20 HFCs in three ways: (1) phasing down the production and consumption of listed HFCs; (2) managing the HFCs and their substitutes; and (3) facilitating the transition to advanced, next-generation technologies.

The EPA estimates the rule would eliminate the equivalent of 4.7 billion metric tons of carbon dioxide from 2022 to 2050 — about equal to three years of U.S. power sector pollution. Major U.S. equipment and refrigerant manufacturers support the principles behind the Kigali Amendment and are working to accelerate the transition to environmentally friendly refrigerants that are both cost effective and energy efficient. The AIM Act does not address or require any efficiency improvements that can be made in conjunction with the transition to less harmful refrigerants.

It is important to note that neither federal nor state HFC phasedown requirements address the hundreds of thousands of existing HVACR systems. There are neither requirements nor incentives for end-users to stop using existing refrigerants. Existing equipment might leak high-GWP refrigerants, causing significant GHG emissions. Existing systems—because of their age, wear and tear, and deferred maintenance—also tend to consume much more electricity than new systems. The expected life of a single refrigeration system or packed rooftop unit is up to 30 years. The slow replacement rate of HVACR systems is due in part to the nature of the technology and the general low adoption rate of new technologies where wellestablished technology already exists. It is also important to note that while natural and synthetic low-GWP refrigerants are commercially available in large refrigeration systems and chillers, the split-system HVAC low-GWP refrigerant landscape has historically lagged behind. The technical and market challenges are discussed in the Barriers section. Recent advancements in technology and safety standards have opened up the HVAC market to low-GWP refrigerant options, with a general target GWP at or below 750. The GWP ceiling of 750 for the HVAC sector is driven by the California Air Resources Board (CARB)'s HFC phasedown legislation, which is more aggressive than the currently proposed federal regulations under the American Innovation in Manufacturing (AIM) Act. U.S. refrigerant manufacturers are actively developing nontoxic, nonflammable (A1 per ASHRAE classification) chemical blends that can meet the 750 GWP limit, but the most widely available option today is R-32, a mildly flammable (A2L per ASHRAE classification) refrigerant that has been installed in European and Asian HVAC equipment for years. R-32 has a 100-year GWP of 675 and was used in this report as a proxy for any synthetic refrigerant with a similar GWP that may be developed by 2050.8

Technical Solutions

A 2021 building electrification roadmap developed an opportunity analysis of heat pumps for displacing fossil fuel-based heating systems. Heat pumps were identified as a preferred technical solution due to their diverse applicability and relative product maturity as a commercialized technology, as well as offering significant emissions reductions and energy savings over conventional natural gas technologies. The report assessed heat pumps for residential and commercial buildings based on technology readiness, building type and applications—new construction and retrofit, among other criteria (New Buildings Institute 2021).

⁷ In addition, President Joseph Biden signed an executive order on January 27, 2021, directing his administration to send to the Senate, for ratification, the Kigali Amendment's phasedown of HFCs.

⁸ IPCC's Fourth Assessment Report (AR4)

As an example of the impact from heat pump adoption, the <u>2021 Building Electrification Technology Roadmap</u> compared the direct energy and emissions benefits of a heat pump and premium heat pump with low GWP refrigerants to a high-efficiency condensing gas furnace in a residential home. In this analysis, the premium heat pump refers to inverter-driven, variable-speed models with higher heating performance in cold climates and offers a 36% energy reduction in equivalent MMBtu per year and 71% reduction in metric ton carbon equivalent emissions per year.





Institute 2021)

As highlighted by the EIA RECS 2020 survey of residential space cooling and heating data, central airconditioning and central natural gas furnaces are the single largest opportunity for clean cooling and heating heat pump solutions. Table 4 below is a summary of the targeted residential baseline cooling and heating systems and the corresponding general primary and secondary low-emissions solutions.

Type of Air Conditioning (%)	Low-Emission Options	Type of Heating (%) (All fuel types)
Central air conditioning 68%	Central variable speed ASHP	Central heating (e.g., furnace or boiler) 80%
Room air conditioning (e.g., window, wall, or portable air conditioning) 20%	Variable speed ASHP ductless mini-split	Room heater (e.g., floor, wall, window or other space heaters) 15%
None 12%	ASHP window unit(s) (when technology becomes commercially available)	None 5%

Table 4: Residential Baseline Systems and Low-Emission Options for Cooling and Heating

Source: (EIA 2022)

As commercial buildings range in scale from small residential-scale businesses to large commercial offices with significant and often simultaneous needs for heating and cooling, the heat pump solutions scale to the applications. For the smaller buildings, the residential-style packaged and split, inverter-driven heat pumps offer a comprehensive heating and cooling solution that varies capacity to meet building loads—even in predominantly cool/cold climate regions. However, for larger commercial applications, VRF heat pumps offer a more centralized and economical solution to smaller packaged and split heat pumps and capability to provide simultaneous heating and cooling to multiple and diversely loaded zones (NEEP 2019).



Table 5: Commercial Baseline Systems and Low-Emission Options for Cooling and Heating

Source: (EIA 2021)

Analysis is based on a subset of CBECS data representing prevalent primary space heating/cooling types.

The technical analysis supporting this study focused on air-source heat pumps and VRF heat pump technologies available on the market today. However, rapid innovations in technology expanding performance in cold climates, utilization of low GWP refrigerants, as well as the diversity of design solutions including ductless, ducted, air to water and future window-installed heat pumps, will continue to increase levels of performance, range of applications and integration with building and grid needs.

One notable new, emerging heat pump technology is the development of window-installed heat pump products, a focus of the New York "Clean Heat for All Challenge" which launched an industry competition in 2021 to retrofit 50,000 affordable housing multifamily apartments over 10 years. The New York City Housing authority has committed to purchasing 25,000 units of the winner of the Challenge deploying them in six of their housing developments over five years.

Heat Pump Technology + Passive Cooling

The extrapolated interventions modeled included an analysis of baseline emissions plus six different mitigation scenarios. Each mitigation scenario assumes fully electrified heating, with a reversible air-source heat pump utilizing electric-resistance back-up as weather conditions require. The mitigation scenarios address two different types of heat pumps, single-speed and variable-speed ("VRF/ccASHP"), each examined with the cumulative impact of a heatpump only retrofit, a heat-pump plus weatherization retrofit, and a heat pump plus weatherization, lighting efficiency, and plug load controls. The analysis was run for two different grid emissions factor scenarios: 2019 emissions factors using EPA Emissions Factors for Greenhouse Gas Inventories (18% renewable) and an NREL Cambium scenario with a 95% decarbonized grid in 2050 compared to 2005 levels (80% renewable). The EPA emissions factors are based on historic actuals

and include peak emissions in their averages. The Cambium data set is a simulation of the whole power system, including peak emissions.

Figure 16 below presents the results based on the 2050 grid emissions factors. These emissions do not account for upstream methane leakage in the baseline gas furnace scenario. These emissions totals address the four prototypical buildings and eight climate zones included in the mitigation analysis.



Figure 16. 2050 BAU and mitigation scenario emissions for four prototypical buildings in the study region using 2050 grid emissions factors (80% renewable)

The results of the analysis show that the greatest emissions reduction potential for the prototypical buildings lies in the heat pump retrofit, with weatherization, and lighting efficiency and plug load controls (referred to as "energy conservation measures" or "ECMs") yielding incremental additional savings. Assuming an 80% renewable grid in 2050, a single-speed heat pump would generate carbon savings of 89% against combination furnace and air-conditioning that is typical today. The importance of efficiency levels within the choice of heat pump systems is evident from the even greater savings from a variable-speed (VRF or cold climate) heat pump— 94% against the baseline or an additional 5% beyond a single-speed heat pump. As noted above, this analysis is based on prototypical buildings that include a single baseline heating system. To explore the implications of more varied baseline conditions in the building stock, the project team analyzed the impact of including a share of single family and multifamily households having electricresistance heating in the BAU scenario. While the residential sector shows a 96% reduction in heating emissions against the single system per prototype scenario, the heating emissions reduction goes down to 95% when adjusting the BAU scenario for some electric-resistance heating.
Even considering the emissions factors of the 2019 grid, variable-speed heat pumps continue to show a strong potential for savings against the BAU scenario. However, in most building types and climate zones analyzed, single-speed heat pumps would need to be replacing a worse-than-average baseline system or be combined with weatherization to achieve carbon reductions with the 2019 grid emissions factors. It is important to note that the 2019 emissions factors are based on national averages, and emissions factors within certain regions could be sufficient to deliver emissions reductions in the single-speed heat pump scenario. Figure 17 below illustrates the impact of the 80% renewable 2050 grid compared to the 18% renewable 2019 grid for the current, typical building systems and each of the seven mitigation scenarios.

The analysis in Figure 17 was completed using the 2050 projected weather data. In addition to showing the impact of the improved grid, it also makes clear that although the improved grid and warmer weather will drive down overall building emissions in 2050 from where they are today, significantly greater savings are possible through heat pump deployment, weatherization, lighting efficiency and plug load controls. In the BAU with furnace and central air-conditioning scenario, grid improvements lead to an approximately 37% annual emissions reduction, whereas the best-case scenario of variable-speed heat pump, weatherization, other energy conservation measures yields an emissions reduction greater than 80%.





While the figures above make clear that variable-speed heat pumps show a significant energy and emissions reduction compared to single-speed options, the impact is even more dramatic when looking at peak electricity demand. Figure 18 below represents the per building summer and winter peak electricity demand for a single



family home in Climate Zone 4A (Mixed Humid) with either a single-speed or variablespeed cold climate air-source heat pump (ccASHP). These electric demand figures were calculated using the projected 2050 weather data (BAU scenario).

Figure 18. Average 2050 winter and summer peak electric demand for single family home in climate zone 4A with singleor variable-speed heat pump

The variable-speed heat pump reduced peak demand by 15% for summer peaks and 80% for winter peaks. Importantly, this analysis also shows that the variable-speed heat pump can keep winter peak demand below the standard heat pump's summer peak. This demonstrates the potential of high-performance heat pumps to alleviate concerns that electrification will lead to winter peaking grids when less solar production is available to meet peak demand. Single family homes in Climate Zone 4A provide a dramatic example of this trend due to their high winter peak demand with a single-speed heat pump. However, the pattern that variable-speed heat pumps have lower per-building winter peak demand than single-speed heat pumps' summer peak demand is consistent across building type and climate zones.

Refrigerant GHG Mitigation

While buildings' energy use is a core driver of emissions, direct emissions from refrigerants are another consideration when assessing the climate impacts of different heating and cooling options. This study analyzed refrigerant emissions for the baseline heating and cooling equipment (furnace and central air-conditioning) and a heat pump scenario without any strategies to mitigate emissions from refrigerants. Both scenarios were analyzed based on R-410A refrigerants due to its current market share for air-conditioning systems in the U.S. We also looked at five refrigerant GHG mitigation scenarios:



5. Shift to R-290 or other refrigerant with negligible environmental impact (100% adoption)

Figure 19 shows the results of the 2050 refrigerant analysis combined with the heating and cooling emissions from variable-speed heat pumps using 2050 grid emissions factors. The analysis includes two "baseline" scenarios for refrigerants, one with the gas furnace and central air-conditioning systems using BAU building energy use emissions, and one with heat pumps. Refrigeration mitigation scenarios are compared to these two baseline systems. The analysis shows that although emissions from refrigerants alone increase from the baseline scenario with furnace and central air-conditioning to a heat pump scenario without refrigerant GHG mitigation, the total building emissions in that scenario is more than 70% lower due to the large reduction in emissions from heating energy use. Furthermore, a switch to low-GWP refrigerants would drive refrigerant emissions below the baseline with furnace and central air-conditioning scenario, with further incremental reductions in refrigerant emissions possible through additional

mitigation measures. The best-case scenario analyzed, 100% ultra-low GWP refrigerants, delivers 99.99% lower refrigerant emissions than the baseline with furnace and air-conditioning and 94.5% lower overall emissions.

A similar pattern holds when looking at refrigerant emissions with heating and cooling emissions from variable-speed heat pumps using 2019 grid emissions factors (Figure 20). The refrigerant emissions do not change, and the reduction in heating and cooling emissions is sufficient to offset the increase in refrigerant emissions from the larger refrigerant load sizes associated with using heat pumps for heating and cooling. With 2019 grid emissions factors, the baseline heat pump scenario has 35% lower overall emissions, and the best-case scenario shows a 53% emissions reduction across energy use and refrigerants.

Annual Emissions for Baseline and Refrigerant GHG Mitigation Scenarios (2050 Grid Emissions Factors)



Figure 19. 2050 energy use and refrigerant GHG emissions for two scenarios with no refrigerant mitigation and five refrigerant GHG mitigation scenarios using 2050 emissions factors (80% renewable)

Cooling 250M Electric Heating Gas Heating Refrigerants 200M Δ Emissions from BAU Annual Emissions (mtCO2e) Δ From Previous Scenario **↓ 35% ↓ 46%** 150M **↓ 50% ↓ 49% ↓ 11% ↓ 52% ↓ 53%** ↓ 4% ↓ **1% ↓ 3%** ↓1% 100M 50M ОM BAU with furnace with VRF/ccASHP + Low-GWP (750) + 50/50 ultra-low + 50/50 +100% ultra-low + Leak-tight GWP/low-GWP ultra-low GWP/ and central AC + weatherization GWP adoption installations. low GWP + + baseline + lighting and **EOL Recovery** leak-tight + EOL refrigerants plug load ECMs + baseline refrigerants

Annual Emissions for Baseline and Refrigerant GHG Mitigation Scenarios (2019 Grid Emissions Factors)

Figure 20. 2050 energy use and refrigerant GHG emissions for two scenarios with no refrigerant mitigation and five refrigerant GHG mitigation scenarios using 2019 grid emissions factors (18% renewable)

Heat Pump Market Potential

Heat pump adoption and future potential in the U.S. varies widely based on application—space heating and cooling, market opportunity—new construction and retrofit, as well as by building type—residential and commercial and application (see Figure 21).

Figure 21. Current heat pump adoption in the U.S.

Sources: (EIA 2015/2020/2021; AHRI 2021; DOE 2020; NAHB 2020; Industry Interviews 2021)



Heat Pumps in Residential and Commercial Space Heating and Cooling Applications

In existing residential buildings, heat pumps represent 27% of central air-conditioning (EIA 2015) and 16% of heating systems (EIA 2021). This higher rate of adoption in air-conditioning systems reflects the common components, design and installation requirements that heat pump systems share with traditional air-conditioning systems.

Commercial building adoption of heat pumps lags residential with approximately 8% cooling and 11% heating, though serving a higher representative share of total commercial buildings floorspace, 11% and 16% respectively (EIA 2018).

In 2021 shipments of over 4 million gas furnaces and over 6 million air conditioners were reported compared to nearly 4 million heat pumps. Reported heat pump shipments in 2021 were predominantly (97%) smaller residential-scale models between 1–5 ton capacity (AHRI 2021).

Typically, air-conditioning first-time purchases and emergency replacements occur at the peak of summer. For first-time purchases, decisions and installations often need to be made quickly during heat waves. For replacements, the timing for repair, equipment availability and unplanned costs lead customers to a "like-for-like" replacement. The CLASP 2021 analysis proposed displacing the market for unidirectional conventional air-conditioning technologies with bi-directional or reversible heat pump solutions that offer a relatively low incremental cost—especially if discounted upstream at the manufacturer-level. In cooler and cold climate regions, this solution would allow for additional offset of existing central furnace load—especially in shoulder seasons—at no additional cost.

Growing Market Share of High-Performance Heat Pumps

Based on guidance from industry an estimated 80% of today's heat pumps in the U.S. are single-speed, 17% are dual-speed, and 3% are variable-speed, inverter driven models (Industry Interviews 2021). Federal efficiency standards will increase in 2023, raising the minimum standard cooling and heating efficiency of residential air conditioners and heat pumps. Increased standards continue to put upward pressure on traditional air-conditioning equipment, forcing design improvements to achieve efficiency levels more easily met by heat pumps.

Federal minimum standards, and voluntary utility and ENERGY STAR® specifications, measure heat pump performance based on two metrics: Seasonal Energy Efficiency Rating (SEER) and Heating Seasonal



Central Air-Conditioning and Air-Source Heat Pump Shipments

Figure 22. Central air-conditioning and air-source heat pump shipments between 2002 – 2022 Source: (AHRI 2021) Performance Factor (HSPF). SEER applies to the cooling season efficiency of air conditioners and heat pumps, whereas HSPF is applicable only to heat pumps due to their ability to reverse operation during the heating season. The Southwest region has a federal minimum energy efficiency ratio (EER) as well for air conditioners, but not for heat pumps, representative of performance for temperatures higher than 95°F.



Figure 23. Increasing federal minimum efficiency standards for residential air-conditioning and heat pumps Source: (EIA 2019)

Increasing use of heat pumps for heating applications — especially in cold climates — is accelerating the development and sales of variable-capacity, inverter-driven heat pumps. Regional energy efficiency organizations in the Northeast and Northwest have developed ccASHP requirements and specifications "designed to identify air-source heat pumps that are best suited to heat efficiently in cold climates (IECC Climate Zone 4 and higher)" (NEEP 2022). The ccASHP specification requires eligible models to be variable-capacity and achieve a coefficient of performance (COP) greater than 1.75 at 5°F at maximum capacity operation, a SEER greater than 15, and HSPF greater than 9 or 10 for ducted and ductless models respectively. Although the Northwest uses the NEEP ccASHP product list, only ductless heat pump models and those meeting or exceeding 80% of nominal capacity at 5°F are eligible. Meeting the Northwest minimum cold climate capacity requirements effectively can only be achieved by continuously variable-capacity, inverter-driven heat pump models, which achieve high SEER levels exceeding 17 in the NEEP ccASHP qualified product list. While there is some correlation between variable-speed capacity and efficiency, there isn't certainty; there is an opportunity for compressor type to be shared more widely as a field in AHRI's public database.

Higher Opportunities for Heat Pumps in New Construction

Residential new construction represents a significant area of growth with 38% of buildings with heat pump air-conditioning and 39% of single family and 46% of multifamily with heat pump heating systems (U.S. Census Bureau 2020). However, as shown in Figure 24, geographically the market share of heat pumps used for space heat in new homes ranges significantly in 2020 with a high of 77% in the east south central region and lower adoption levels from 3% to 20% in northern colder climate regions (NAHB 2020).



Figure 24. Share of new homes in 2020 with air or ground source heat pumps for space heating with overlay of study region

Source: (NAHB 2021)

New construction has a significantly higher adoption of heat pumps due to increasing requirements of building codes, equipment standards, engineered whole-building designs and other valued non-energy benefits (e.g., increased usable space and lower system costs). As highlighted previously, increased stringency of new federal minimum efficiency standards will reduce the incremental cost barriers to higher-efficiency heat pumps, as conventional technologies face new development hurdles, increased costs and performance limitations.

VRF heat pump systems historically have captured a larger proportional share of new construction in light and medium commercial applications. As shown in Figure 25, more recently, residential applications of mini-VRF have grown to 24% of VRF installations (ASHRAE 2021a). Commercial applications of VRF are led by offices (25%), which are often seen as an ideal application of VRF to maximize the benefits of the variable capacity to meet individual space loads and



Source: (ASHRAE 2021a)

occupancy, elimination of ductwork, as well as heat recovery capability to provide simultaneous heating and cooling with a single outdoor unit instead of redundant systems.

Key Barriers to Heat Pump Deployment

We identified specific barriers to widespread adoption of heat pump heating and cooling solutions based on a review of market and technology studies, direct interviews with key industry stakeholders, and engagement during project stakeholder meetings. These barriers were segmented into three categories: **technology**, **industry**, and **affordability**. Technology and industry are covered in this section; affordability is covered in the Achieving Distributional Equity section.

Technology barriers

EMERGENCY PURCHASES

One barrier to increasing market share is the common case of emergency purchases, both replacements and additions of new cooling systems due to rapid changes in climate and prolonged heat waves. A recent report estimated that 85% of HVAC system replacements are done on an emergency basis (Pantano et al. 2021). Typically, distributor stocking, contractor proficiency, upfront costs, and existing site design based on conventional air-conditioning and heating systems will limit opportunities for heat pump conversions and additions. Overcoming this status quo in the HVAC industry is critical to advancing the adoption rate of highefficiency heat pump alternatives.

Increasing federal minimum efficiency standards continue to raise the floor for all equipment replacements and new purchases. However federal standards and the applicable test procedures do not adequately capitalize on the advantages of heat pumps, particularly variable-speed heat pumps.

LACK OF PRODUCT AWARENESS AND CONFIDENCE

Heat pump manufacturers identified a lack of awareness of heat pump technologies and the benefits they offer (increased comfort, higher efficiency, and in some cases operational cost savings) as a significant barrier to increased market adoption.

Early heat pump designs suffered from performance issues. As a result, increasing contractor and building owner confidence is a critical element to drive adoption in northern climates in the U.S. Recently developed coldclimate specifications place specific emphasis on variable-capacity and advanced inverter-driven heat pumps able to operate at full capacity in cold climates. These specifications include requiring manufacturers to report on performance at cold temperatures for heat pumps to be included in qualified product lists that are used for incentive programs and code compliance in northern climates.

LACK OF REALIZED VALUE FROM VARIABLE SPEED AND REFRIGERANT FLOW

Variable-speed and variable-refrigerant-flow systems offer a clear value to customers and the grid at-large, yet due to the sophistication of the technology, the ecosystem has not yet caught up to realize these benefits, ranging from modeling software to test procedure to lack of automated connectivity.

LACK OF LOW- AND NO-GWP REFRIGERANT OPTIONS

The U.S. HVAC market has historically been restricted by various technical challenges in its attempts to identify a lower GWP refrigerant to replace R-410A. Unlike the commercial refrigeration market, which has developed multiple ultra-low GWP refrigerant solutions for most applications, there is not currently a clear path to an ultra-low GWP refrigerant solution for HVAC systems, particularly split systems such as heat pumps. The main ultra-low GWP refrigerant options—propane (R-290), ammonia (R-717), and carbon dioxide (CO₂, R-744)—all present significant barriers to widespread market adoption. Refrigerant-grade CO₂ has high operating pressures

and if equipment were to fail inside a home or office building, there could be serious injuries. Additionally, the thermodynamic properties of refrigerant-grade CO₂ cause its efficiency to suffer significantly in warm ambient conditions, potentially offsetting HFC emissions savings by increasing energy consumption during space cooling. Ammonia, which has remained popular in large industrial plants, is toxic at relatively low parts per million (ppm) concentrations, though is being explored some for more expansive HVAC applications. Propane is the most promising ultra-low GWP refrigerant option, due to its thermodynamic efficiency which is unaffected by ambient conditions. However, international and national restrictions on A3 (highly flammable per ASHRAE classification) refrigerants such as propane have prevented any products utilizing these refrigerants from entering the U.S. HVAC market. The International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC), the international body responsible for the safety standards that apply to household appliances like window air conditioners and heat pumps, recently voted to increase the maximum allowable charge for A3 refrigerants. However, the process to update U.S. safety standards to reflect the international charge increases is uncertain.

Even most synthetic refrigerant blends that would be appropriate replacements for R-410A (similar efficiency and capacity) are struggling to keep both flammability and GWP low. To meet the 750 GWP limit in place in California, new refrigerants often include one or more flammable components, such as a hydrocarbon like propane, or an HFO. This results in an ASHRAE classification of A2L, or mildly flammable. Charge restrictions exist for A2L refrigerants, but the maximum allowable charges are typically higher than for A3 refrigerants. R-32 is an A2L refrigerant that has been widely adopted for space cooling in the European and Asian markets; manufacturers are working to develop an A1 (nontoxic, nonflammable) refrigerant that can compete with R-32 in the U.S. HVAC market. The biggest barrier the market faces is identifying a refrigerant blend that has similar capacity and efficiency to R-410A, but carries a significantly lower GWP without introducing flammable components.

Industry Barriers

WORKFORCE KNOWLEDGE AND CAPACITY

The centralized heating and cooling solutions using metal ductwork, which have historically dominated the U.S. HVAC market, require mechanical engineering application knowledge. However, introduction of heat pumps and new refrigerants as clean alternatives increases the need to make expanded training available to contractors as well as distributors in the HVAC industry.

Additionally, increasing rates of workforce retirement and transitions to other occupations — deemed a "Gray Tsunami" in HVAC and refrigeration industry (Turpin 2022) continues to place significant strain on contractors' ability to build out the necessary skilled workforce for a rapid clean heating and cooling technology transition.

LACK OF INSTALLER VALUE PROPOSITION

Heat pumps offer a higher-efficiency HVAC solution for residential and commercial buildings. But the value proposition for installers to promote new heating and cooling solutions is limited by contractor experience with the technology and customer awareness, as well as contractor capacity. As highlighted by the status quo of emergency first-time purchases and replacements, the immediate need to provide heating and cooling at an affordable price to customers often constrains contractors' upselling of heat pump technology despite the lasting benefits.

Incentivizing and strengthening the value proposition for the entire HVAC industry to proactively promote and sell clean heating and cooling solutions is essential to increase adoption. This includes addressing some higher costs (e.g., when comparing a heat pump to just a furnace or air conditioner, or incremental cost of variable-speed) and complexity of installations. Increased customer awareness of product benefits may raise demand for early replacement of aging equipment, and thus offer more sales opportunities for installers.

SUPPLY CHAIN PRODUCT AVAILABILITY AND PRICE HIKES

Supply chain product availability is not a new barrier for heat pumps. However, the COVID-19 pandemic disruptions to the overall supply chain have amplified impacts to product availability, especially for heat pump products or components manufactured overseas. These impacts have not only reduced the availability, but also increased the cost of core materials and components in heating and cooling systems, requiring manufacturers to prioritize specific product construction. The increases in costs



and volatility create barriers to heat pumps, especially for businesses or households with limited budgets for building improvements, even those that offer longer term operational savings.

President Biden recently invoked the Defense Production Act and specifically identified support for heat pump manufacturing as one of the sectors that will be targeted for increased federal support. The intent is to mitigate supply chain disruptions and recent price hikes associated with the pandemic and accelerate the clean energy economy in the U.S. (Aton 2022).



Behavior and Efficient Cooling

What goes into customer's decision-making process behind space-conditioning—when it is added, what systems are considered, and how it is used? A keen understanding of the cognitive processes that drive these factors is imperative for promoting technology, designing programs and intervention strategies, and crafting policies that influence people toward selecting efficient systems and operating them in an optimized manner.

Behavioral Context

Tolerance of warmer temperatures is influenced by culture, social norms, and repeated experiences. The high prevalence of air-conditioning in the United States building stock suggests the dominant culture is geared toward technical solutions to cooling. While many homes have both air-conditioning and ceilings fans for indoor climate control, air-conditioning systems are used far more frequently as a response to higher temperatures (EIA 2015). Related research has explored the inter-dependencies between humans and technologies and how this relationship shapes preferred temperature ranges. Here, a strong culture supporting technology to regulate indoor temperatures can insinuate that air-conditioning is the only way to achieve comfort (Mazzone and Khosla 2021). These preferences for a human-engineered environment may disrupt decarbonization goals in countries where this mentality is culturally dominant. Yet, many cultures in warmer climates still have low levels of adoption despite being technologically advanced (Biardeau et al. 2020). Instead, these areas have adopted behaviors to maintain comfort without technology, such as adjusting sleeping and work patterns to more ideal times of day. While efficient cooling technologies will be more popular in cultures similar to that of the U.S., alternatives that do not require energy should still be marketed as a viable option to maintaining comfort.

Strategies to Influence Consumer Heat Pump Selection

There are multiple value propositions that can make the case for heat pumps as a cooling solution for consumers. While situational factors such as operational cost remain barriers to be addressed through policy and regulatory considerations, behavior-specific influences can further promote heat pumps as a source of efficient cooling and heating.

To gain support for policies or incentives, messages should be framed in concrete terms that describe the tangible benefits to the individual, such as immediate bill savings for households or payback periods. Consequences of inaction, too, should be covered in terms of the local context and how wasteful products can be detrimental to residents' communities. Connecting impacts to local landmarks, institutions, or otherwise valued places that individuals can relate to expands behavioral motivation to a personal level. This is especially true for audiences that may not identify strongly with environmental values. For others, the opposite may be true; abstract framing and normative appeals can activate environmental and prosocial value orientations to motivate behavior. Examples may include framing benefits in terms of consideration for others or bringing attention to actions of a relevant reference group. Understanding the audience when framing messages is an important consideration to influence product selection and may guide behavior in an oppositional manner if done incorrectly.

While some level of product knowledge is necessary while shopping for a new appliance, expertise should not be required to select efficient products. Effortless access to relevant information to inform decisions is critical. Adequate labeling is essential for consumers to make informed decisions about their purchases. Allowing for fair comparisons between efficiency, GHG emissions (including refrigerants), and lifetime costs will drive consumers toward selecting a system that better fits their needs, which are often aligned with efficient technology.

Specific programs offered by utilities may also benefit the consumer economics. Offering incentives for efficient equipment, time-of-use rates, or rebates for utility control over the system improves the affordability for both up-front and long-term cost propositions. Common behavioral program offerings, such as Home Energy Reports, can also lead to household energy savings. These kinds of interventions compare energy usage to households of similar characteristics and demographics to display how energy efficient a home is compared to relevant peers while offering suggestions on how to save more. Innovative behavior-based energy efficiency programs have presented significant savings opportunities, with some finding up to 30% reductions in energy consumption (Sussman and Chikumbo 2016). These programs should be supported by external agencies in partnership with utilities to continue evolving this space.

Pairing a comparative energy insight label with subsidies or rebates can be an effective way to motivate purchasing decisions. DTE Energy, for example, operates an online marketplace that connects product energy rating scores with lifetime product costs and savings to offer consumers greater insights to their purchasing (DTE 2022). Similarly, Efficiency Vermont offers consumers expert-vetted efficient product choices and guidance for how to redeem rebates on eligible products (Efficiency Vermont 2022). This lowers the bar of entry by simplifying research on products and rebates by consumers. These program offerings are common for many utilities, though marketplace development varies widely. Support for standardizing these approaches should be pursued in partnership with utilities, regulators, consumer advocates, and behavioral scientists.

Users can see the timeline and magnitude of payback from an efficient option. The label also includes relevant comparisons to other models that may be considered, condensed into an energy score.

Presentations and simplifications of options guide consumers to purchase more efficient products. Marketing research has suggested that for goods like air-conditioning systems, consumers will spend more time per page reading the information about the product, but search through fewer pages overall (Huang, Lurie and Mitra 2009). Websites such as the DTE Energy and Efficiency Vermont marketplaces take advantage of this behavioral pattern by first showing the most efficient and expert-recommended options. The amount of information provided for each product is vast but is characterized in such a way that the most important variables are most salient. This eliminates the legwork done by consumers by providing a trusted source of research and advice. Further, the estimated savings and a referential price comparison to other similar products is provided. These characteristics provide consumers with the information they seek out when looking for new equipment, without overwhelming them with detail. Additionally, color coding the efficiency score can guide consumers to select the most efficient products more often. Research in nudge theory has found simple changes in environmental signals, such as color coding, influences behavioral decisions to a significant degree (Campbell-Arvai, Arvai and Kalof 2014).

Purchasing of Efficient Product – Economic Factors

Cost is a priority concern when choosing residential and commercial systems. Even if efficient technologies can pay off in the long run, economics may present insurmountable barriers that prevent widespread adoption. In instances where upfront capital is not a barrier, future savings are often discounted; saving money now on a less expensive appliance is prioritized over the future potential of saving money, even if that value is greater (Tversky and Kahneman 1992; Griffioeon, Handgraaf and Antonides 2019). In this case, willingness-to-pay for energy efficient technology is superseded by immediate savings from a less efficient technology with a lower upfront capital cost. However, as public concern in climate change increases, this equation may be influenced by a willingness to adopt efficiency as a means of lowering personal contribution to climate impacts.

Studies have shown this dichotomy is already prevalent: individuals place a high importance on minimizing costs, yet some also greatly value emission reduction strategies that would increase costs (Bessette and Arvai 2018). While literature on willingness-to-pay for efficient home technologies is limited, Bessette and Arvai (2018) found a set of university students willing to pay an additional \$44-\$65 per month to eliminate GHG and air particulate emissions from the energy mix that is delivered to their home. Notably as well, participants rated energy generation portfolios that rely on efficiency improvements the highest of all options presented in the study.

Conveying the emission reductions of energy efficiency could then significantly bolster the adoption of more expensive and efficient technology in demographics that do not have substantial cost barriers, though financial savings should not be messaged as strongly if this approach is pursued (Griffioeon, Handgraaf and Antonides 2019). Financial and environmental considerations operate on different levels of cognition; finances can be viewed in concrete terms, while environmental values are often abstract. Research on energy conservation has found that individuals will act on information differently depending on how personally distant it feels (Brügger, Morton and Dessai 2016; Trope and Liberman 2010). As distance from an event or object increases, individuals have greater intentions to behave according to values rather than situational factors. Since energy conservation is a less tangible concept for some consumers, designing interventions to increase adoption of efficient cooling technology should focus on outcomes of efficiency measures, such as lifetime emissions savings. Alternatively, if supportive situational factors exist, structuring messages in concrete and personalized terms would be a better approach. Particular attention must be paid to how messages are framed to garner broader support for opportunities that are concrete (e.g., policy, incentives) or abstract (e.g., energy conserving behaviors).

Risk perception, too, plays an important role in discounting future savings. Savings from cooling technologies are sometimes difficult to ascertain due to variations in seasonal weather, changes in use, or whether it is the first product of its kind installed in a household. Such uncertainty increases the perception of risk associated with the decision to purchase a more efficient product.

When faced with a decision that may result in future savings, individuals become more risk-averse and prefer alternatives of higher certainty, even despite lower value (Tversky and Kahneman 1992). As such, the upfront premium paid for energy efficient technology may be seen as too risky compared to familiar options such as window units. Actions to reduce consumer's perceived risk include innovative lending strategies for energy efficiency upgrades or other mitigating measures such as extended warranties, replacements, or returns (Haw and Weiss 2018). These types of performance guarantees or savings insurance policies can help address the uncertainty consumers may have in their ability to achieve savings from efficient technologies, but at a cost.

Labeling is another important factor when conveying the potential savings of efficient cooling technology, though its effectiveness is highly dependent on how information is being conveyed to consumers (Campbell-Arvai, Arvai and Kalof 2014). For example, many products with efficiency labels are only about 10–30% better than the worst-performing products, despite the availability of technologies that are as much as 70% more efficient (Delmastro et al. 2021). In studying the effect efficiency labels have on variable- versus single-speed air conditioners, researchers found that information complexity causes discrepancies in purchasing decisions and consumer values (Zhou and Bokenya 2016). When information became comparable between models, willingnessto-pay for the more efficient model increased by 20%.

In other words, when presented with a choice between two products on a retail shelf, consumers indicated they would spend more to opt for a better performing model when labels accurately reflected performance indicators in digestible terms. While lower income respondents were understandably constrained in *ability* to pay for the more expensive technology, middle- and upper-income participants had no significant differences in preferences. To understand technical benefits a product may offer, expert knowledge is unnecessary. If cost barriers are not prohibitive, guiding the purchase of efficient technology can readily be done through simple comparative labels.

Purchasing of Cooling Equipment - in Response to Heat Waves

Little research exists on purchases responding to heat waves, yet retailer shelves are often depleted shortly after local weather stations announce an impending period of hot weather. Ascertaining the occurrence of weather-responsive buying is occurring is challenging, without exploring retail sales of air conditioners and how they may align with heat waves. Undoubtedly, some households purchase air conditioners as a response to heat waves. How many, and if the response is before, during, or after experiencing a heat wave remains to be answered through the literature, so further research is needed.

One possible explanation of why shelves empty during heat waves may relate to normative influences and marketing tactics. Local news agencies, officials, and health experts often will urge to residents to stay cool during the coming days. This may influence purchasing decisions even without explicitly advocating for buying a new air conditioner. Trusted sources and authority figures appeal to normative influences and may activate different value orientations. As personal thermal comfort is highly valued in U.S. culture and the presence of air conditioners is so ubiquitous, solutions to maintaining comfort are often geared toward the technical side rather than passive opportunities such as shutting blinds and reducing energy inputs. In other words, if asked how to stay cool in the summer, the most common answer likely would be to run the air-conditioning. Similarly, implied scarcity also activates normative influences to guide behavior toward obtaining the scarce item and making rapid purchasing decisions (Peterson, Kim and Jeong 2020; Elisa, Fakhri and Pradana 2022). Items that have limited or unpredictable supply have inherently more value and imply that others are also purchasing the item.

While research is lacking in direct observations of purchasing decisions during heat waves, data suggests that the population that would be considering an emergency purchase is declining as central air-conditioning prevalence increases. The Energy Information Administration's Residential Energy Consumption Survey provides information on the share of households using air-conditioning and whether they are using individual air-conditioning systems (e.g., window and wall air conditioners) versus central. Looking at RECs data over time allows us to identify trends. In 2015, over 102 million households in cold and very cold climates reported having airconditioning equipment installed, which increased to 109 million by 2020 (EIA 2015; EIA 2022). No climate zone experienced a decline in presence of air conditioners during this time frame, and the increase was largely concentrated in central air-conditioning systems and heat pump system installations. During the 5-year period, households that used individual airconditioning unit cooling decreased from 14.3 million to 11.9 million in cold and very cold climates. Across the U.S., too, declines were experienced as fewer households reported using one or more individual airconditioning units.

While households without air-conditioning may purchasing inefficient air-conditioning units in response to heat waves, this does not yet seem to have affected the overall direction of cooling technology prevalence.

Indoor Thermal Preferences

OVERCOOLING

The culture around air-conditioning in the U.S. has influenced behavioral choices to the extent that over-cooling buildings has become a challenge to responsible energy management. For technologies other than variable-speed heat pumps, reducing energy consumption from space-conditioning without affecting comfort can be challenging as needs of occupants' range widely while building design often offers uniform temperature controls for an office space. As such, conditions are often set at temperature thresholds lower than necessary to maintain thermal comfort for most occupants.

Each year, this excess cooling costs as much as \$10 billion, consumes more than 100,000 GWh, and is responsible for approximately 57,000 kilotons of CO_2e (Derrible and Reeder 2015; Parkinson et al. 2021). Overcooling alone accounts for approximately 8% of total cooling energy use, emissions, and financial cost that could be avoided if setpoints were increased to more comfortable temperatures. Notably, complaints about cold office temperatures and overcooling is most common in warmer climates. Behavioral interventions can aid in alleviating this problem, but the design of these strategies must be informed by

understanding the range of individuals' thermal needs and comfort levels.

TEMPERATURE NORMS

An understanding of typical temperature set points can inform approaches to influence behavior. Strategies such as education and outreach campaigns, decisions on default temperature setpoints in thermostats and HVAC controls systems, and incentive programs can be designed to motivate behavior toward more efficient energy use.

Choices for indoor temperature setpoints differ across demographics, geographies, environmental conditions, and activities. Still, the range of setpoints households choose is only separated by a few degrees with most households specifying temperature setpoints in the mid-70's year-round (EIA 2015). In commercial settings, studies seeking to better understand human performance in office settings have found optimal temperatures to fall between 71.6 - 78.8°F, while temperatures exceeding 84°F negatively impacted performance (Cui et al. 2013). Notably, improvements in thermal comfort (e.g., going from uncomfortably warm to warm), increased motivation and work performance above baselines taken at identical temperatures. In other words, starting the workday at higher temperatures that gradually decrease over time improves employee performance over a flat, cooler temperature. Humidity also factors in significantly with thermal preferences, where relative humidity exceeding 70% can drive individuals to overcool homes or buildings rather than dehumidify the space (Iweka et al. 2019).

Behavior varies across socioeconomic groups as well, with different studies documenting multiple trends. The 2020 EIA RECS data document seasonal air-conditioning and heating setpoints by time of day. These data indicate that for both cooling and heating, lower-income households are more likely to keep a set temperature at all times of day, while middle- and upper-income households tend to adjust thermostats at night (EIA 2015). It also indicates that most households keep temperatures between 70–76°F in the summertime when the house is occupied. For both air-conditioning and heating setpoints, households across income brackets opt for cooler temperatures at night compared to set points in the day. Between income brackets, the EIA data shows a trend across income brackets of air-conditioning setpoints increasing as incomes rise and heating setpoints decreasing. This runs counter to other reports that found low-income households to conserve energy to a greater degree than other households (Eisenberg 2014). While this is the case on an aggregate basis, other data suggests low-income households consume more energy for space-conditioning per square foot than other comparable homes (Rose and Hawkins 2020), a trend consistent with similar energy use being spread over smaller living environments. While more research is needed in this area, the differences between energy consumption for space-conditioning and lower temperature set points can likely be attributed to weatherization and technological discrepancies between homes. Homes that are well insulated and equipped with a central space-conditioning system can maintain comfortable temperatures at more efficient set points, while other households may face a need to set lower temperatures to remain marginally comfortable. The need to select less efficient set points to maintain comfortable temperatures results in low-income households bearing a disproportionate energy burden relative to income across the country and cites a need for bolstered weatherization and efficiency programs (Drehobl, Ross and Ayala 2020).

Using environmental controls to maintain comfort is more extreme in the United States than other parts of the world, as evident by the high penetration of homes with air conditioners and significant portion of energy use attributed to space-conditioning (IEA 2021). Many cultures in warmer climates still have low levels of adoption despite being technologically advanced (Biardeau et al. 2020). Instead, these areas have adopted behaviors to maintain comfort without technology, such as adjusting sleeping and work patterns to more ideal times of day. While efficient cooling technologies will be more popular in cultures similar to that of the U.S., alternatives that do not require energy should still be marketed as a viable option to maintaining comfort.

Notably, however, occupants do not have to be present in the building to negatively impact energy performance. A study investigating commercial building energy consumption in hot and dry climates discovered up to 56% of total energy was consumed during non-working hours, likely due to occupants forgetting to shut off lights and adjust HVAC setpoints when leaving the building (Masoso and Grobler 2010). This suggests that simple behavioral interventions paired with control mechanisms could rapidly diminish energy consumption in many commercial buildings.

As illustrated in Figure 26, social and personal parameters are a key component of residential cooling behaviors. As contextual factors such as climate, policy and building design are less fluid, understanding these parameters can inform interventions and program design to reduce energy use in a timely and comparatively cost-effective manner. Researchers note that comprehending behavioral influences on building energy use requires a collaborative effort between social scientists, energy modelers, and engineers (Delzendeh et al. 2017). In particular, efforts are needed to conduct qualitative sociological research to assess what drives occupants' energy behaviors.



Figure 26. Factors and sub-factors influencing energy behavior of occupants

Source: (Delzendeh et al. 2017)

OVERUSE OF TECHNOLOGY

Researchers also argue that the broad adoption of air-conditioning has resulted in scarce use of passive techniques to craft a comfortable environment (Wilhite 2009; Lundgren-Kownacki et al. 2018). While passive cooling techniques, humidity control, or fan use are viable options for regulating comfortable indoor temperatures, in recent decades they have become overlooked as options comparable to air-conditioning. Other research suggests that frequent exposure to air-conditioning, along with cultural norms that favor cooler temperatures, narrows the range of acceptable indoor temperatures for thermal comfort comfort (Lundgren-Kownacki et al. 2018).

Impacting Behavior Across Income Brackets

Economic considerations are imperative for driving clean technologies forward, though are not solely reliant on incentives to reduce upfront costs. Adequate and comparable labeling plays a similarly vital role in guiding consumer product choices. This alleviates the burden of having expansive knowledge of HVAC energy consumption and instead packages the necessary information in a manageable form. Access to clean cooling systems is not equally spread across income levels, however. Lower-income individuals are more likely to rent rather than own a home, limiting opportunities to select a product. As a strategy to address this challenge, communities can enact building codes for commercial multifamily properties to include space-conditioning for new development. Differences are found across income brackets in operation of air conditioners, too. Using income to define a specific target audience can aid in crafting interventions as described above, as well as in addressing distributional equity, as discussed in the Achieving Distributional Equity section below.



Achieving Distributional Equity

Defining Distribution Equity

Forging a pathway to a future with low GHG emissions requires high heat pump adoption and requires attention to not only general market dynamics but also to the specific circumstances of historically disadvantaged populations most at risk to climate hazards. Energy equity entails many aspects and is frequently categorized along four dimensions: structural, procedural, distributional, and intergenerational (ACEEE 2021). This section explores distributional equity considerations with a focus on the residential sector. Distributional equity addresses how policies and programs can encourage an equitable distribution of burdens and benefits. We approach this topic from the perspective of upfront and operating cost burdens as well as health and comfort benefits from access to affordable cooling.

A key factor that influences each of these considerations with respect to equitable cooling is the lower prevalence of air-conditioning generally among lower income households and lower prevalence of central air-conditioning as well (Figure 27, EIA 2022).



Types of Air Conditioning by Household Income

Even among those households with access to cooling equipment, some research points to an equity gap, with lower-income households enduring more heat in summer months. They turn on air-conditioning at higher outdoor temperatures and choose higher set points for their air-conditioning systems (Carroll 2022). This points to the potential that, after highefficiency equipment is installed, lower-income households might opt to use more air-conditioning (i.e., rebound effects) with attendant impacts on both operating cost and emissions. This same dynamic could take place in any household but is more likely to occur in households where there is evidence that set points are currently based on economic constraints rather than thermal preference. That households may be considered underserved for cooling also points to the importance of delivering greater distributional equity in affordable cooling.

Additionally, housing conditions such as mold and moisture issues or needed roof repairs have proven to be barriers to weatherization in the past and will also affect low-income households' access to both active and passive cooling strategies. Passive cooling strategies directly affect the upfront and operating cost impacts of electrification and deliver health and comfort benefits in addition to the efficient cooling benefits of heat pumps.

Affordability Barriers

Upfront Costs

While upfront (equipment and installation) and operating (energy use and maintenance) costs are important factors for the overall heat pump market, these considerations loom especially large for households with limited economic means. These households are also disproportionately people of color (Creamer 2020). Upfront costs affect households' ability to afford a heat pump in the first place, particularly considering that heat pump retrofits are most cost effective when replacing both a heating and cooling system at the same time (E3 2019). They also have nuanced and upstream effects on equipment choice and pre-electrification measures. For one, upfront costs can constrain a household's choice of heat pump, limiting adoption of models with higher efficiency and greater grid

connectivity among low-income households. As the research presented here shows, variable-speed heat pumps result in significantly better emissions and peak electricity outcomes, but these models come at a premium. Delivering the benefits of higherefficiency heat pumps that offer both heating and cooling for their broad social impact and in a manner that supports distributional equity means developing policies and programs that prioritize access to higher efficiency models across the income spectrum.

Existing Building Conditions

Upfront costs also may limit the adoption of complementary weatherization measures that deliver health and comfort benefits and may reduce HVAC sizing requirements and operating costs. While the research presented here shows only marginal energy use and emission reductions from weatherization and additional efficiency measures, this is based on housing that meets the 2015 IECC residential code. Lower income households in the U.S. occupy a larger share of older homes with greater repair needs (Li 2021). Older homes are more likely than homes that meet the 2015 IECC residential code to realize greater reductions in energy use, emissions, and cost. They also are more likely to see additional benefits from weatherization measures, which are associated with a wide range of health and comfort benefits that have been documented through direct survey work (Tonn et al. 2014) as well as literature reviews (Vermont Department of Health 2018). In addition to its comfort benefits, lowering heating and cooling loads through weatherization also can mean lower-capacity heat pump requirements, lower cost installations due to the greater ability to reuse existing ductwork, and lower ongoing operating costs (Aldrich 2021).



Older homes also are more likely to require electrical system upgrades that support electrification readiness — measures such as extending wiring, upgrading circuit panels, or upgrading service lines or transformers. These measures can add expense and delay and, without appropriate funding and streamlined processes, can prove to be a barrier to high-efficiency heat pump installation.

Going even further upstream from weatherization measures, a segment of the housing stock requires health and safety or building durability repairs such as roof repair/replacement, mold and moisture remediation, and/or unsafe wiring replacement. Experience from the Weatherization Assistance Program shows that many households that qualify for federal assistance are deferred from the program due to a lack of funds to address these measures (Benshoff 2022). Comprehensive programs that go upstream from heat pump installation and create the conditions for greater health, safety, and comfort as well as optimized HVAC installations are critical to distributional equity in heat pump deployment.

Operating Costs

While upfront costs of heat pumps and related home upgrade measures pose a barrier to efficient, affordable, clean cooling and heating, consideration of ongoing operating cost in the form of energy bills is another critical consideration for distributional equity. While bidirectional heat pumps are typically a costeffective solution for replacing old, inefficient central air-conditioning systems, they have a more mixed cost impact when replacing gas furnaces (Walker,



Less and Casquero-Modrego 2022), and certainly have the potential to increase energy burdens when adding air-conditioning, a needed energy service, to households that go from un- or under-served for cooling to having and using an appliance for cooling.

The importance of delivering comprehensive retrofits, noted above in relation to upfront costs, is also a critical factor in driving down operating costs, as combining electrification with additional cost saving measures can result in bill savings even in cases when the heat pump measure alone would increase operating costs. However, it is not the only tool in the toolbox, and other strategies to directly decrease utility bills for low-income households are needed for scenarios (e.g., replacement on failure opportunities) when comprehensive retrofits prove infeasible. Three examples are community solar, bill assistance programs, and rate design.

An additional consideration with respect to operating costs comes into play with multifamily rental housing. Depending on the building's pre- and post-retrofit heating and cooling system types and metering configurations, energy services (e.g., space or water heating) that had been included in rent may change to being paid for on tenants' utility accounts. This can occur when moving from central to in-unit systems or when retrofitting in-unit systems from an ownerpaid gas account to a tenant-paid electric account. In these cases, regardless of the change in overall, property-wide energy costs, individual households can face increased utility costs. These dynamics are at play in all multifamily rental housing. For subsidized housing programs that incorporate utility allowances (e.g., Low-Income Housing Tax Credit properties, Section 8, public housing, et al.), the cost shift is mitigated to some degree through the utility allowance. In other cases, consumer protections are needed to facilitate a fair allocation of energy costs and rents.

Heat Wave Considerations

As noted earlier, the temperature forecasts that underlying this report's analysis are a long-term projection from recent, typical weather that shows average temperature changes in the climate zones under consideration in the year 2050. Yet we know that as global temperatures increase, a rise in heat wave occurrence, intensity, and length has already been documented (IPCC 2021).

Extreme heat disproportionately impacts low-income communities and communities of color, as these communities have encountered a long history of disinvestment that has resulted in less access to green space, street trees, and adequate housing (Benz and Burney 2021). Looking at geographic distributions, the average person of color lives in a Census tract with higher surface heat island intensity (summarized in Figure 28) in all but 6 of the 175 most populated urban areas across all climate zones in the U.S. (Chakraborty et al. 2021). This trend of increased exposure is reflected as income drops below the poverty line as well. Research continues to support the finding that populations with the greatest risk of heat-related illness and lowest adaptive capacity often face the greatest exposure to heat (Voelkel et al. 2018; Hoffman, Shandas and Pendleton 2020; Wilson 2020).





Source: (EPA 2021)

There is a correlation between population demographics and negative health outcomes during extreme heat events. In particular, individuals over 65 or under 5 years old, low-income households, and those living alone have significantly increased risks of morbidity and mortality from heat-related illnesses. Systemic issues play a role in the geographic dispersal of racial and ethnic groups, of which minority populations are more often housed in areas with greater exposure to heat. The relationship between these sociodemographic factors and increased exposure has been documented in nearly all of the most populated urban areas in the United States.

This indicates cities must take a proactive approach in planning for equitable adaptation to heat waves. Extreme heat causes more illness and death than any other naturally occurring event and, as global emissions exceed thresholds, adaptive strategies must be considered alongside mitigatory actions. Such strategies include replacing dark and impermeable surfaces with porous and reflective materials. Green space significantly decreases the urban heat island effect and should be integrated immediately into city planning efforts (Sarangi et al. 2021).

Efforts to reduce outdoor temperatures also have the benefit of reducing indoor temperatures. This reduces the need for indoor cooling, allowing less use of air-conditioning which reduces cooling emissions and puts less strain on the energy grid. Additionally, expanded access to passive cooling strategies alleviates energy costs — an especially valuable benefit for those struggling with energy burdens. Urban greenery can lower ambient air temperatures in the immediate vicinity by several degrees, with the cooling power of large parks extending nearly a quarter mile beyond its borders. These spaces offer an area of respite from heat outside of the home while also reducing heat impacts on households surrounding the greenery.

While decarbonizing buildings and driving toward efficient cooling systems are core strategies for mitigating heat morbidity and mortality, it is also crucial that the transition be implemented in a way that encompasses and benefits those of greatest risk and limited adaptive capacity. Cities should prioritize sociodemographic factors and spatial distributions of vulnerable groups in consideration for heat preparedness planning and response. Such planning occurs through data-informed approaches to identify overlaps between highly vulnerable and exposed populations. Additionally, considerations must be made for local contexts and unique challenges faced by these groups. As such, coproduction of urban environmental policies with local stakeholders and residents is imperative to meet their specific needs.

As noted earlier, both Chicago and Portland, Oregon, experienced devastating impacts from such events, exacerbated by urban heat island (UHI) conditions. These cities have responded with localized strategies and concern for vulnerable populations. As extreme heat events become more frequent, it will be important for all municipalities to monitor and adapt planning efforts to new contexts to best protect at-risk populations.





Call to Action

Heat Pumps Provide Efficient Cooling and Heating and Reduce GHG Emissions

Heat pumps' ability to provide efficient heating and cooling and use electricity from a heavily decarbonized grid creates a tremendous opportunity to reduce GHG emissions in cold and temperate climate zones in the U.S. This is especially true when employing high-efficiency, variablespeed heat pumps. The best-case scenario includes moving to variable-speed and VRF heat pumps with additional weatherization, lighting efficiency, and plug load controls on an 80% renewable grid, plus 100% ultralow GWP refrigerants. As depicted in Figure 29, this combination of interventions would achieve a 95% reduction over continued use of natural-gas furnaces with central airconditioning systems.

Figure 29. 2050 emissions comparison between BAU and best-case scenarios of interventions with an 80% renewable grid



30 Actions for Heat Pump Adoption

With a holistic market transformation approach, we have identified **30 policy and programmatic recommended actions** to increase adoption of high-efficiency heat pumps for both cooling and heating, organized by barrier—Industry, Technology and Affordability—and then alphabetically by key groups involved. Some actions will likely involve multiple groups, in which case the primary group is listed first. The groups are:



Federal

regulatory

agencies + Congress



Manufacturers

Philanthropy

community



Policy advocates

(should consider all

recommendations)



State regulatory agencies + state legislatures



Utilities + utility commissions

Actions for Industry Barriers

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action Description	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
A	Manufacturers Philanthropic Community		National education / re-branding campaign (e.g., heat cool pumps).	Program	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
В	4% Utilities (+ Regional Energy Efficiency Organizations)	Workforce knowledge and capacity	Develop a " Heat pump Nation ": a National Heat pump installer network, education and training hour requirements of training gateway to incentives, expanding the number of contractors who have familiarity and trust in heat pumps as a solution for their customers' needs. Incorporate basic building science education on envelope improvement and system sizing to increase HVAC efficiency.	Program	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
С	4 ⁴ Utilities	Lack of installer value proposition	Integrate grid flexibility enablement programs at time of installation and/or through repair, maintenance contractors.	Program	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State Regional

Actions for Technology Barriers

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
D	Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE*)	Emergency purchases	Require reversing valves on all air conditioners, thereby making them reversible heat pumps (DOE standard).	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
E	Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	Emergency purchases	Explore opportunities for regional heat pump standards to optimize for climatic difference beyond the existing single, national heat pump standard.	Policy	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
F	Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Modify the Standards Test Procedure to ensure repeatability and reproducibility below 5°F .	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
G	Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Modify the Standards Test Procedure to include manufacturer-recommend- ed controls to help ensure equipment + controls are optimized to meet the performance rating.	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
н	Federal Regulatory Agencies (EPA*)	Lack of low- and no-GWP refrigerant options	Make currently optional provisions specified for refrigerant charge verification in ENERGY STAR [®] version 6.1 for air conditioners and heat pumps a requirement in the next specification.	Policy/ Program	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
I	Federal Regulatory Agencies (EPA)	Lack of low- and no-GWP refrigerant options	Expand the new refrigerant-based filter to the product finder pages for ENERGY STAR [®] certified Central Air Conditioner and Heat Pump Equipment.	Policy/ Program	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
L	Manufacturers(AHRI) Federal Regulatory Agencies (EPA)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Make the compressor type field visible in databases, or make requirement in AHRI and ENERGY STAR [®] to make whether a product is variable-speed easily findable.	Other	Short: less than 1 year	National
к	Philanthropic Community Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	Emergency purchases	Spur market transformation among manufacturers—through technology prizes/competitions to inspire technology innovation and replace inefficient incumbent technologies for window units, particularly for multifamily renters.	Program/ Other	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
L	State Regulatory Agencies (Building Code) State Legislatures (+IAPMO's Uniform Mechanical Technical Committee)	Lack of low- and no-GWP refrigerant options	Change the mechanical codes to allow lower-GWP refrigerants, including updates to certain mechanical codes (e.g., Uniform Mechanical Code) and supporting state adoption. Certain states, through both legislative and regulatory actions, are already in the process of addressing state-specific building code updates to allow the use of equipment containing low-GWP alternative refrigerants.	Policy	Short: Less than 1 year	National State

*DOE = Department of Energy EPA = Environmental Protection Agency

Actions for Technology Barriers, continued

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
М	State Regulatory Agencies	Emergency purchases	Explore opportunity for NOx standards through air quality regulators (example: California Air Quality Management District to adopt with 14 n/j rule to align with South Coast for interim reductions).	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State
N	State Regulatory Agencies	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Require tests of capacity and total static pressure to within original equipment manufacturer specs on install.	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National State
Ο	State Regulatory Agencies (California Air Resource Board, Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative) Federal Regulatory Agencies (EPA) Congress	Lack of low- and no-GWP refrigerant options	Include refrigerants in existing carbon markets and create federal carbon market for reclamation and destruction of high-GWP refrigerants.	Policy	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National State Regional
Ρ	State Regulatory Agencies (Appliance Standards <u>and</u> Building Code Agencies) State Legislatures	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Adopt grid flexibility standards to develop the market for grid flexible HVAC solutions (enable the full benefits of variable-speed technology to be captured).	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State
Q	4 ⅔ Utilities (+ Local governments)	Emergency purchases	Implement programs for new temporary heating/cooling units that can serve as emergency purchases while heat pumps are sized, installed, etc.	Programs	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State Regional Local
R	Utilities Utilities Manufacturers (+ Software developers)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Improve modeling of variable-speed heat pumps in standard modeling software to account for accurate gains in efficiency.	Other	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
S	Utilities Philanthropic Community	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Invest in third party test lab capacity for cold climate heat pumps.	Program/ Other	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
т	4% Utilities (+ Regional Energy Efficiency Organizations)	Lack of realized value from variable speed	Develop contractor training on how to use published data to properly size heat pump equipment in colder climates.	Program	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State National

Actions for Affordability Barriers

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
U	Federal Regulatory Agencies (The Federal Housing Finance Agency)	High upfront costs	Incorporate heat pump replacement costs in green mortgage and refinancing.	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	National
v	Philanthropic Community	High upfront and operational costs	Develop roadmap to address cost barriers — What investment? Who pays? How do we unlock it? (e.g., unlock includes health and safety value from NOx reductions).	Other	Short: Less than 1 year	National
W	Utilities Federal Regulatory Agencies (DOE)	High upfront costs	 Establish national or regional upstream incentive program featuring: Extra incentives for variable- speed systems Limitation-free installation qualification Free-installs for industry participants Extra incentives for Low-GWP refrigerants and leak-tight installation verification Exclude EER requirements which make it less difficult for variable- speed / inverter technology or include a tradeoff between EER and grid connectivity. 	Program	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
Y	State Regulatory Agencies Utilities	High upfront costs	Coordinate group purchasing power of heat pumps.	Program / Other	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State Regional Local
Y	ታ ያ Utility Commissions	High operational costs	Enable deep energy rate reform (e.g., reducing the electricity rate base, marginal cost rates), essential to pull in private capital and build an industry, like the rooftop solar industry.	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State
z	4% Utility Commissions	High upfront costs	Expand Tariff On-bill Financing.	Policy	Intermediate: 1-3 years	State

Action Reference	Who	Barrier – Detail	Action	Action Type	Time Horizon	Scale
AA	۲۵ شی Utility Commissions State Regulatory Agencies	High upfront and operational costs	Properly evaluate, quantify and unlock non-energy benefits of heat pumps into state/utility policy (e.g., cap + trade funds, cost- effectiveness tests, health + safety funding mechanisms). Ensure those metrics are included in policy decision-making.	Policy	Intermediate: 1–3 years	State
BB	Utility Commissions Federal Regulatory Agencies (Department of Health and Human Services)	High upfront and operational costs	Modify energy assistance programs offered by utilities as well as the federal Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) to incentivize electrification and cover cooling costs.	Policy / Programs	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
сс	4 % Utility Commissions	High upfront costs and operational costs	Promote fuel switching for low- income households through comprehensive programs that address health and safety measures as well as weatherization and appliance efficiency measures.	Programs	Intermediate: 1–3 years	National
DD	۲۷ مصلح Utility Commissions State Legislatures	High upfront costs	Modify incentive policy to eliminate barriers to stacking and braiding of federal funding, including for electrification and heat pump deployment.	Policy	Intermediate: 1–3 years	State

Appendix A: Research Methodology

The methodology for conducting this research encompassed three components:

- 1. A **Literature Review** documented prior on background assumptions for the study, such as the U.S.'s expected share of global cooling emissions, the availability of cooling emissions data for cool and temperate climate zones in the U.S., refrigerants' role in cooling emissions, and equity factors related to the distribution of costs and benefits of increased demand for cooling.
- 2. We used **Stakeholder Meetings and Interviews** to vet the project's scope and focus, the modeling methodology, and initial findings as well as to gather insights into prior research and promising approaches to equitable clean cooling and decarbonization.
 - a. In the course of conducting the modeling, research, and analysis, we held three stakeholder meetings to gather input and vet findings. In **December 2021**, we convened a group of stakeholders representing energy and equity advocates and researchers, efficiency and refrigerant experts, and philanthropy. In the meeting, we presented on the research focus, literature review results, high-level modeling methodology, and draft outline. Through breakout sessions, we gathered participants' input on additional considerations relevant to the research, current policy and program leaders for heat pump deployment and equitable cooling solutions, and ways the project intersected with their work today. Key takeaways included an affirmation of the focus on weatherization and efficiency in addition to heat pump adoption, interest in analysis and solutions related to heat waves response, and several leads on promising programs and additional people to engage in the report review.
 - b. In **January 2022** we held a session reviewing a more detailed version of the modeling methodology. Discussion topics included how the research will engage with extreme weather and heat waves, heat pump performance in cold climates, ways that back-up systems and hybrid heating solutions may be used during the transition to full adoption of heat pumps, and the specifications used for weatherization and efficiency measures. Based on stakeholder feedback, the modeling team increased the level of increased lighting efficiency and modified the approach to single family insulation.
 - c. In **May 2022** we presented preliminary findings from the modeling along with ways that the broader market and technology context informs our understanding and interpretation of those findings. We also laid out the barriers framework and evaluation criteria used to develop recommendations and solicited input on policy and program recommendations overcome barriers and drive toward the low emissions scenarios modeled.

In addition to the broader stakeholder meetings, we also conducted one-on-one interviews with three categories of stakeholders: industry representatives, and equity researchers and advocates. From discussion with leading heat pump manufacturers, we uncovered insights into the current heat pump market and expected changes to both the market and available technologies. From interviews with stakeholders from the housing sector who focus on energy equity, we gained insights into promising program models and key barriers for renters.

3. The analysis presented centers on **Energy Modeling with Future-shifted Weather Files** that quantifies the expected emissions impacts of warming weather and a set of mitigation strategies. The following section describes this in more detail.

Appendix B: Modeling Methodology

Energy Modeling with Future-shifted Weather Files

Summary of tools

The main tools used for this study are EnergyPlus[™] and WeatherShift[™].

EnergyPlus is a whole building energy modeling program that models both annual energy consumption and water use in buildings. EnergyPlus is free and open-source software funded by the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE).

Annual energy simulations in EnergyPlus require EPW weather files⁹ for simulating building energy requirements, including variables such as temperature, humidity, and solar irradiance. EPW files contain hourly values of key weather variables for a typical meteorological year. To date, EPW files developed for building energy modeling have relied on historical averages of weather data (temperature, humidity, etc.). However, buildings and infrastructure built today will experience significantly different weather patterns in the future than were seen historically due to the impact of climate change.

To evaluate the impact that future weather will have on the buildings in this study, the WeatherShift tool was utilized to develop EPW files for typical future meteorological year. WeatherShift uses data from global climate change modeling to produce EPW weather files that are adjusted for changing climate conditions. The adjustment process alters all climatological variables traditionally used by thermal building analysis tools, including:

- dry bulb temperature
- dew point temperature
- relative humidity
- pressure
- solar radiation
- sky cover
- wind speed
- wind direction

By using these shifted EPW files, building energy modelers can more accurately estimate the impact that changing weather will have on building energy and thermal flows. Note that WeatherShift adjusts for typical variables over the course of the year but does not adjust for a changed frequency of extreme events, such as increased number of heat waves, hurricanes, or storms.

9 EPW is a file extension designating a standardized data formatting used for EnergyPlus weather files

Energy use results per building were used to calculate emissions associated with heating, cooling, and refrigerants. A future electric grid is almost certain to be cleaner. To investigate that change, and to be able to isolate its effects from the other interventions modeled, the team used two different electric emissions factors (the numbers below are kilograms of carbon dioxide equivalent per megawatt hour):

- 2019, U.S. Average: 401.91¹⁰
- • 2050, 95% reduction in power sector emissions compared to 2005 levels by 2050 scenario: 34.6 ¹¹

The 2019 value is historic data while the 2050 values are both projections from NREL's Cambium model of electricity futures. Cambium offers generation and emissions factors by hour, but the team used the annual average because the weather used for NREL's electricity modeling was not the same as that in the WeatherShift[™] files for the energy modeling, so the two cannot be matched by date and time. The uncertainty in projecting the electricity generation mix 28 years in the future is surely greater than the loss of precision from using annual numbers.

The EnergyPlus results were extrapolated based on National New Construction Weighting Factors developed by PNNL for the period 2003 – 2018.¹² New construction in that time period aligns well with our intention to model the population of buildings that will be around in 2050. Buildings built 2003 – 2018 will be about 40 years old then. The PNNL weighting factors combine with commercial building area projections from the EIA Annual Energy Outlook 2021 to give the 2050 floor area by building type and climate zone.

Building Level Changes - Business as Usual (BAU)

Description of methodology and assumptions for future-shifted weather analysis

The purpose of the BAU study was to determine the impact of predicted changes to the climate in 2050 on current building energy use, without any interventions to improve the performance of or electrify existing buildings.

Simulations were run for each of the prototypes listed above in each of the climate zones identified for this study. Weather data for each climate zone is represented by several EPW weather files representing the following:

- TMY3. Current/historic weather representing a typical meteorological year
- Weathershift[™] 2050, RCP 8.5, with 10%, 50% & 90% scenario "bins." Three warming percentile future climate scenarios following representative concentration pathway (RCP) 8.5 and a 2050 future target date.

The Weathershift EPW files are created using over 30 global circulation models (GCMs) from research institutions around the world. Since predicting climate change impact is an inherently uncertain and variable process, using a variety of models, this study used the 10th, 50th, and 90th percentile EPW files for modeling to evaluate outcomes within a range of potential future weather. This allows boundary-setting of the future modeling outputs.

In addition to the uncertainty range, each GCM can be initialized with different levels of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. These levels are referred to as representative concentration pathways (RCPs). RCP 8.5 represents a BAU global carbon emissions scenario, based on current global outputs and estimations of large countries such as the United States and China. This was selected for this analysis to evaluate a conservative future in the absence of significant changes in immediate climate action.

¹⁰ EPA eGRID2019, February 2021, USA average,

¹¹ Gagnon, Pieter; Hale, Elaine; Cole, Wesley (2022): Long-run Marginal Emission Rates for Electricity - Workbooks for 2021 Cambium Data. National Renewable Energy Laboratory. 10.7799/1838370. aer_load_co2e

¹² www.pnnl.gov/main/publications/external/technical_reports/PNNL-29787.pdf

Weathershift creates EPW files for a range of future dates and time periods. The 2050 date represents the middle-to-end of a typical building system's expected lifespan assuming construction completion in 2025.

E	Building Proto	otype System Eff	iciencies		
	Prototype	Iteration	System	Cooling efficiency (COP)	Heating efficiency (COP or %) *
	Medium	Deceline	Packaged AC (DX)	7	0.8

				%)*
Medium Office	Baseline	Packaged AC (DX) system with furnace	3	0.8
	Mitigation sys 1	Packaged AC (DX) system with HP	3	2.75
	Mitigation sys 2	VRF	3	3.25
Strip Mall	Baseline	Packaged AC (DX) system with furnace	3	0.8
	Mitigation sys 1	Packaged AC (DX) system with HP	3	2.75
	Mitigation sys 2	VRF	3	3.25
Residential (Apartment & Single family)	Baseline (Weathershift study)	Packaged Terminal Units with furnace	3	0.8
	Mitigation sys 1	Packaged Terminal Units with HP	3	2.75
	Mitigation sys 2	VRF	3	3.25
Restaurant	Weathershift study only	Packaged AC (DX) system with furnace	Requirements in codes or standards. Minimum equipment efficiency for packaged heat pumps	Requirements in codes or standards Minimum equipment efficiency for packaged heat pumps and warm air furnaces
Warehouse	Weathershift study only	Packaged AC (DX) system with furnace	Requirements in codes or standards. Minimum equipment efficiency for Air Conditioners and Condensing Units	Requirements in codes or standards. Minimum equipment efficiency for Warm Air Furnaces
School	Weathershift	Packaged VAV	Requirements in codes or standards. Minimum equipment efficiency for Air Conditioners and	Requirements in codes or standards. Minimum equipment efficiency
301001	study only	system with furnace	Condensing Units. Minimum equipment efficiency for Air-cooled Chillers	for Warm Air Furnaces. Minimum equipment efficiency for Gas and Oil-fired Boilers

*Heat pumps: Minimum outdoor heating temp is -8C (17.6F) and electric resistance covers remaining load

VRF (proxy for variable-speed HP): Minimum outdoor heating temp is -20C (-4F) and electric resistance covers remaining load

Direct GHG Emissions from Refrigerants Methodology

To calculate the estimated direct greenhouse gas emissions associated with refrigerant leakage during equipment lifetime and end-of-life losses, the following equation was utilized:

Individual system annual GHG emissions = [leakage rate] * [system charge] * [GWP of refrigerant]

Where:

- Leakage rate is the percentage of total charge that leaks from the system on an annual basis. End-of-life (EOL) loss of refrigerant is incorporated into annual leakage rate based on equipment lifetime
- System charge represents the amount of refrigerant the equipment is designed to contain based on system size
- **GWP** (global warming potential) of refrigerant is the GHG impact of a refrigerant chemical or blend of chemicals relative to carbon dioxide

LEAKAGE RATE

Leakage rates were calculated based on data from the California Air Resources Board (CARB) Emissions Factor Reporting, which is the most comprehensive refrigerant leakage estimation resource in the U.S. due to their statewide Refrigerant Management Program (RMP). The RMP requires all systems containing over 50 pounds of refrigerant to maintain records documenting refrigerant added to the system over time, which is used to calculate an annualized leak rate. Leakage rate estimates for HVAC equipment vary widely depending on system configuration, direct exchange piping runs, age, and the proportion of factory-sealed components to fieldinstalled components. While studies have been conducted on the leakage rates of residential air-source heat pumps, there is little data on leakage rates of commercial air-source heat pump systems. To be conservative, the same leakage rate was applied to both heat pump systems and unitary air-conditioning systems.

SYSTEM CHARGE

System charge was calculated based on the following factors: building prototype, maximum cooling load, and equipment type. Maximum cooling loads for each featured building prototype were modeled for both present day conditions and 2050 conditions. Equipment is sized for "design day condition" i.e., maximum loads. System charge will vary significantly between packaged/unitary HVAC equipment and direct-exchange (DX) heat pump systems.

GWP (GLOBAL WARMING POTENTIAL)

These emissions calculations used GWP₁₀₀* values, which are a measure of the climate change impact associated with emissions of one substance as compared to the climate change impact associated with emissions of carbon dioxide over a time horizon of 100 years. GWP values are based on the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) Assessment Report 6. Specific values can be found in Climate Change 2021, the Physical Science Basis Chapter 7.SM. The GWP values of refrigerant blends were calculated as a weighted average of GWP values of the components.

*There is debate on whether to use GWP₁₀₀ value or GWP₂₀ value, which is a comparison over a time horizon of 20 years. As most hydrofluorocarbon (HFC) chemicals that make up refrigerants have a relatively short atmospheric lifetime, there is a growing movement to account for their global warming impact over a shorter time period. As of the publishing of this report, leading institutions such as the California Air Resources Board (CARB) and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) use GWP₁₀₀ values. To maintain consistency and comparison accuracy, GWP₁₀₀ values were used in this analysis.

Baseline Scenario Assumptions

The baseline scenarios assume a fossil-fuel heating system and a packaged/unitary cooling system for all building prototypes except for single family residential. The modeling outputs were used to determine the system charge size based on maximum cooling load per building prototype, climate zone, and industry averages for pounds of refrigerant/ton of cooling. The 2050 emissions estimates reflect the increase in both cooling degree days and peak cooling demand, which in turn increased equipment charge sizes. Leakage rates and refrigerant GWP remained constant between present day and 2050 emissions.

Heat Pump Scenario Assumptions:

The heat pump scenarios assume that both the heating and cooling loads will be handled by an air-source heat pump. Therefore, to determine the maximum load that the equipment would need to be sized for, which dictates system charge, heating and cooling loads were both evaluated. As in the baseline scenario, the maximum heating/cooling load was determined through modeling for each building prototype and climate zone. Industry averages were used to determine heat pump/DX-specific estimates for pounds of refrigerant/ton of cooling or heating. The 2050 emissions estimates reflect the shift in certain climate zones of heat pump sizing being dictated by the heating load, to being dictated by the cooling load. Leakage rates and refrigerant GWP remained constant between present day and 2050 emissions.

Appendix C: Literature Review

The warming global climate poses a certain conundrum: warming temperatures will drive increased demand for cooling, and increased use of air conditioners could in turn drive greater warming. The cooling conundrum has been the focus of a number of global and U.S.-centered reports, and this report builds on that work to explore ways of meeting increased cooling demand while driving down greenhouse gas emissions and increasing access to cooling for historically disadvantaged populations. Existing research covers a range of geographic scales, market segments, emissions sources (energy use and refrigerants), and time periods. This report fills a particular niche by focusing on cold and temperate climates in the U.S., commercial and residential buildings, and emissions from both energy use and refrigerants, projecting out to the year 2050.

GLOBAL AND MULTI-NATIONAL RESOURCES

Multiple studies affirm that we expect to see a significant increased demand for cooling in the coming decades globally, and that a large share of that increase will take place in the United States. The 2018 International Energy Agency (IEA) report, The Future of Cooling, is a core resource on expected global changes in cooling demand as well as its main drivers and mitigation potential. The expected growth in cooling demand is dramatic. The energy used for cooling already has tripled from 1990 to 2016, and the report projects demand to again triple by 2050 in its Baseline Scenario. It points to increasing temperatures, demographic factors, and economic growth and affordability as drivers of increased cooling demand, while noting equipment efficiency, decarbonized electricity generation, building design, and demand side management as mitigating factors. Although the report documents that the U.S. has seen relatively flat increases in demand for cooling in recent years, it projects both residential and commercial space-cooling capacity will grow, with the U.S. growth in commercial demand expected to be the second greatest in the world, behind only China. The report also analyzes an Efficient Cooling Scenario, under which the increase in energy use for cooling increase by only half as much as the Baseline Scenario. The prospect for significant efficiency improvements is documented through analysis of minimum, standard, and best available efficiencies for HVAC equipment in different countries and for different equipment types. This analysis points to the potential for significant efficiency gains in the U.S. even without new technology development.

Additional studies complement the IEA report in affirming the scale and direction of anticipated impacts at the global level. Dreyfus et al. (2020) builds on *The Future of Cooling* to detail emissions from energy use for cooling and supplements it with a discussion of emissions from refrigerants and their mitigation potential. It documents global HFC use for refrigeration and air-conditioning and estimates the impact of the Kigali Amendment to the Montreal Protocol on refrigerant emissions. A Navigant Consulting report from 2016 for the U.S. Department of Energy, *The Future of Air-conditioning Use in Buildings*, also provides a global analysis of projected cooling emissions from air-conditioning and refrigerants, and includes analyses of cost and technology outlook.

Many studies of changes in demand for cooling take into account multiple drivers of increased cooling demand without quantifying the relative impact of the different factors, while others address particular drivers. Deroubaix et al. (2021) evaluates the extent to which changes in the climate are driving the increased energy demand for heating and cooling, finding that the climate's role has increased over the past few decades compared to the proceeding decades. It finds that increases in cooling demand have swamped decreases in heating demand while at the same time pointing out that changes in cooling demand have been highly variable, pointing to a need for further research. Woods et al. (2022) disaggregates multiple sources of cooling emissions (temperature load, humidity load, embodied, and refrigerants). It finds that emissions from dehumidification account for nearly a third of cooling-related emissions, and that this share increases under their 2050 weather projections with

more efficient buildings and higher ventilation rates. Solving the Global Cooling Challenge (Campbell et al. 2018) examines the growth trajectory for a particular HVAC system, Room Air Conditioners (RACs), and also looks at the impacts of refrigerant leakage. It finds that energy use from RACs is expected to increase more than threefold globally, from 2,300 to 7,700 TWh between in 2016 and 2050. Expected growth in the U.S. is more of a marginal change given the high prevalence of existing air-conditioning, growing from 600 to 820 TWh within the same period. A 2019 report from The Economist Intelligence Unit, *The Cooling Imperative*, forecasts sales of cooling equipment through 2030 in six countries, including the U.S. It addresses a wider range of cooling end uses, encompassing four types each of Air-conditioning and refrigeration applications. And a 2021 guide from the United Nation's Environment Program's Cool Coalition is a resource for global cities on how to develop a cooling action plan.

U.S.-SPECIFIC RESOURCES

Climate Central (2021) looks at historical (1970 to 2020) changes in cooling degree days in multiple U.S. cities and documents a consistent increase. It also looks at the share of homes being built with central air-conditioning from 1973 to 2020 by census region. This data indicates that cool and temperate climates have lower central air-conditioning prevalence overall but steeper increases over time, getting closer to 100% saturation by 2020 across all regions.

Montgomery (2019) and Jenkins (2021) also point to high levels of air-conditioning adoption within the U.S., with some additional detail on how adoption levels vary by geography and household income level.

Petri and Caldeira (2015) compares historical heating and cooling degree days in the U.S. to a projected future state (2080–2099). Other U.S.-specific studies focus on particular issues related to increased cooling demand. Auffhammer et al. (2017) details changes in U.S. peak electricity demand due to heat waves and increased cooling loads, showing that with today's building systems and electricity markets, heat waves will drive increasingly intense and frequent peak events. Obringer et al. (2022) models household-level residential air-conditioning demand in six regions of the U.S. under two warming scenarios (1.5°C and 2.0°C). It finds that the projected increases could lead to an increased number of household days without air-conditioning if electricity supply is unable to meet the increased residential cooling demand. Pantano et al. (2021) explores the mitigation potential and cost implications of a heat pump deployment strategy focused on replacing air-conditioning systems with heat pumps and maintaining hybrid home heating. The Great Plains Institute (2021) has focused not on cooling but on building decarbonization, exploring heat pump deployment potential in the midcontinent of the U.S in detail.

Other literature on cooling and heat pump deployment points to the importance of additional aspects that are addressed in this report. The International Energy Agency (2021) has documented the important role behavioral approaches play in optimizing energy efficiency. Benz and Burney (2021) point to the uneven impacts of extreme heat across race and class divisions within the U.S., and points to the importance of incorporating equity considerations into cooling programs and policies.

In the course of laying out the challenges of meeting increased cooling demand without further exacerbating global climate change, several sources offer recommendations on policies and programs to decrease cooling-related emissions. Many of these resources are focused on the global scale. The Future of Cooling (EIA 2018) offers policy recommendations focused on reducing building energy use. Similarly, Dreyfus et al. (2020) provides policy recommendations related to both energy use and refrigerants. Also applying a global perspective, The Cooling Imperative (EIU 2019) sets forth a Reduce, Shift, Improve, Protect framework for policy solutions to the growing demand for air-conditioning. Focusing in on room air conditioners, *Solving the Global Cooling Challenge* (Campbell et al. 2018) evaluates conventional strategies and proposes a high-efficiency, low global warming potential technology solution. In *Beating the Heat*, Campbell et al. offer a set of climate-friendly cooling solutions for city governments. Woods et al. (2022) call for more research and development into more efficient humidity management technologies than the cold surface condensation technique widely used today. Examples include liquid desiccants, membrane-based water vapor compressors, or electrochemical or electric

field-driven moisture removal. Looking specifically at the U.S., the Great Plains Institute's 2021 Roadmap offers recommendations for building decarbonization but without a specific emphasis on cooling, and the 3H Hybrid Heat Homes proposal (Pantano et al. 2021) provides a detailed rationale for a specific solution to medium-term heat pump deployment. While many of the recommendations set forth in both the globally-focused and U.S.-specific resources will be applicable to residential and commercial buildings in the temperate and cool climate zones of the U.S., none are geared toward addressing the particular policy contexts and solutions for this market segment.

Taken together, this body of literature affirms the value of new research focused on cold and temperate climates in the U.S. that addresses emissions from energy-use and refrigerants in both commercial and residential buildings with consideration for behavioral approaches and equity impacts.

Categorization of Resources

Author	Title	Geography	Market Segment	Emissions Source(s)	Time Period
Auffhammer et al.	Climate change impacts on U.S. electricity demand	U.S national	-	-	2100
Benz and Burney	Widespread race and class disparities in surface urban heat extremes across the United States	U.S national	Residential buildings	-	_
Campbell et al.	Solving the Global Cooling Challenge: How to Counter the Climate Threat from Room Air Conditioners	Global - some U.S. specific data	Residential buildings	Energy use and refrigerants	2050
Climate Central	Cooling Degree Days	U.S cities/census regions	Residential buildings	-	1970-2020
Deroubaix et al.	Large uncertainties in trends of energy demand for heating and cooling under climate change	Global	Buildings	Energy use	2030
Dreyfus et al.	Assessment of climate and development benefits of efficient and climate-friendly cooling	Global	Building and Transportation	Energy use and refrigerants	2100
Economist Intelligence Unit	The Cooling Imperative	Multinational	Building and Transportation	Energy use and refrigerants	2030
EIA	EIA projects air-conditioning energy use to grow faster than any other use in buildings	U.S national	Buildings	Energyuse	2050
Great Plains Institute	A Road Map to Decarbonization in the Midcontinent: Buildings	U.S midcontinent	Buildings	Energyuse	2050
IEA (2018)	The Future of Cooling: Opportunities for energy- efficient air-conditioning	Global - some U.S. specific data	Buildings	Energyuse	2050
IEA (2021)	The Potential of Behavioural Interventions for Optimising Energy Use at Home.	Global	Buildings and Transportation	Energyuse	-
Jenkins	Warming Has Made Air-conditioning a 'Huge Growth Industry.'	U.S.	Residential buildings	-	2021
Montgomery	8 Charts on How Americans Use Air-conditioning	U.S.	Residential buildings	-	2015
Navigant Consulting	The Future of Air-conditioning for Buildings	Global - some U.S. specific data	Buildings	Energy use and refrigerants	2050
Pantano et al.	3H 'Hybrid Heat Homes' An Incentive Program to Electrify Space Heating and Reduce Energy Bills in American Homes	U.S.	Residential buildings	Energy use	2032
Petri and Caldeira	Impacts of global warming on residential heating and cooling degree-days in the United States	U.S.	-	-	2099
UNEP	Beating the Heat: A Sustainable Cooling Handbook for Cities	Global - cities	Buildings	-	2050

References

- ACEEE. 2021. How Can We Achieve an Equitable Energy System? American Council for an Energy Efficient Economy. Washington, D.C.: American Council for an Energy Efficient Economy. www.aceee.org/topic/energy-equity.
- AdaptNY. 2016. Case Study: Deadly Chicago Heat Wave of 1995. July 21. https://www.adaptny.org/2016/07/21/casestudy-deadly-chicago-heat-wave-of-1995/.
- AHRI. 2021. AHRI Releases December 2021 U.S. Heating and Cooling Equipment Shipment Data. Arlington: AHRI. https://ahrinet.org/Portals/Reports/December2021StatisticalRelease_1.pdf.
- Aldrich, Rob. 2021. Air-Source Heat Pumps in Homes: Step #2 Pay Attention to the Envelope. August 6. Accessed May 2022. https://www.swinter.com/party-walls/air-source-heat-pumps-in-homes-step-2-pay-attention-to-the-envelope/.
- ASHRAE. 2021. Standard 169-2021 -- Climatic Data for Building Design Standards (ANSI Approved).
- ASHRAE. 2021a. "U.S. Ranks 4th for VRF." ASHRAE Journal 6–7. https://www.ashrae.org/file%20library/technical%20 resources/ashrae%20journal/2021journaldocuments/industry%20news/july2021_06–07_industry-news.pdf.
- Aton, Adam. 2022. Biden Order Will Boost Heat Pumps and Building Insulation. E&E News. June 7. https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/biden-order-will-boost-heat-pumps-and-building-insulation/.
- Auffhammer, Maximilian, Patrick Baylis, and Catherine H. Hausman. 2017. "Climate change impacts on US electricity demand." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1886–1891. doi:10.1073/pnas.1613193114.
- Basu, Avik, and Rachel Kaplan. 2015. "The Reasonable Person Model: Introducing the Framework and the Chapters." In Fostering Reasonableness: Supportive Environments for Bringing Out Our Best, edited by Rachel Kaplan and Avik Basu, 1–16. Ann Arbor, MI: Michigan Publishing. doi:10.3998/maize.13545970.0001.001.
- Benshoff, Laura. 2022. "A low-income energy-efficiency program gets \$3.5B boost, but leaves out many in need." [Radio Broadcast]. National Public Radio. May 13. https://www.npr.org/2022/05/13/1096114029/low-incomeenergy-efficient-weatherization-program-3-5b-needy.
- Benz, Susanne Amelie, and Jennifer Anne Burney. 2021. "Widespread Race and Class Disparities in Surface Urban Heat Extremes Across the United States." Earth's Future, July 13, e2021EF002016 ed. doi:10.1029/2021EF002016.
- Bessette, Douglas, and Joseph Arvai. 2018. "Engaging attribute tradeoffs in clean energy portfolio development." Energy Policy 115: 221–229. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2018.01.021.
- Biardeau, Léopold T., Lucas W. Davis, Paul Gertler, and Catherine Wolfram. 2020. "Heat exposure and global airconditioning." Nature Sustainability 3: 25–28. doi:10.1038/s41893–019–0441–9.
- Bikman, Ben. 2020. How do blood sugar levels affect body temperatures. October 7. https://www.levelshealth.com/ blog/glucose-levels-body-temperature.
- Brooks, Jas, Steven Nagels, and Pedro Lopes. 2020. "Trigeminal-based Temperature Illusions." CHI '20: Proceedings of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. Chicago: Association for Computing Machinery. 1–12. doi:10.1145/3313831.3376806.
- Brügger, Adrian, Thomas A. Morton, and Suraje Dessai. 2016. ""Proximising" climate change reconsidered: A construal level theory perspective." Journal of Environmental Psychology 46: 125–142. doi:10.1016/j.jenvp.2016.04.004.
- Bryerly, Hilary, Andrew Balmford, Paul J. Ferraro, Courtney Hammond Wagner, Elizabeth Palchak, Stephen Polasky, Taylor H. Ricketts, Aaron J. Schwartz, and Brendan Fisher. 2018. "Nudging pro-environmental behavior: Evidence and opportunities." Frontiers in Ecology and Environment 16 (3): 159–168. doi:10.1002/fee.1777.
- Burillo, Daniel, Mikhail V. Chester, Stephanie Pincetl, Eric D. Fournier, and Janet Renya. 2019. "Forecasting peak electricity demand for Los Angeles considering higher air temperatures due to climate change." Applied Energy 236 (15): 1–9. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.11.039.
- Cady, Timothy J., David A. Rahn, Nathaniel A. Brunswell, and Ward Lyles. 2020. "Conversion of Abandoned Property to Green Space as a Strategy to Mitigate the Urban Heat Island Investigated with Numerical Simulations." Journal of applied meteorology and climatology 59 (11): 1827. doi:10.1175/JAMC-D-20-0093.1.

- California Public Utilities Commission. 2021. Energy Efficiency Potential and Goals Study. CPUC. https://webold.cpuc.ca.gov/WorkArea/DownloadAsset.aspx?id=6442468904.
- Campbell, Iain, Ankit Kalanki, and Sneha Sachar. 2018. Solving the Global Cooling Challenge: How to Counter the Climate Threat from Room Air Conditioners. Rocky Mountain Institute. https://rmi.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Global_Cooling_Challenge_Report_2018.pdf.
- Campbell-Arvai, Victoria, Joseph Arvai, and Linda Kalof. 2014. "Motivating Sustainable Food Choices: The Role of Nudges, Value Orientation, and Information Provision." Environment and Behavior (SAGE Publications) 46 (4): 453–475. doi:10.1177/0013916512469099.
- Carroll, Dan. 2022. "Hidden energy poverty revealed by energy equity gap." Carnegie Mellon University College of Engineering. May 5. https://engineering.cmu.edu/news-events/news/2022/05/04-energy-equity-gap.html.
- CCC. 2021. Scaling up clean cooling for all: Kigali Cooling Efficiency Program impact report 2021. Clean Cooling Collaborative. https://www.cleancoolingcollaborative.org/report/k-cep-impact-report/.
- CDC, ATSDR. 2018. "Social Vulnerability Index: Illinois, Oregon." Social Vulnerability Index. CDC/ATSDR. https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/placeandhealth/svi/data_documentation_download.html.
- CEC. 2021. "Nonresidential Heat Pump Documentation. 2022 Energy Code Update Rulemaking."
- Chakraborty, Tirthankar, Angel Hsu, Diego Manya, and Glen Sheriff. 2021. "Disproportionate exposure to urban heat island intensity across major US cities." Nature Communications 12: 2721. doi:10.1038/s41467-021-22799-5.
- Chen, S., W. Yang, H. Yoshino, M. D. Levine, K. Newhouse, and A. Hinge. 2015. "Definition of occupant behavior in residential buildings and its application to behavior analysis in case studies." Energy and Buildings 104: 1–13. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2015.06.075.
- Climate Central. 2021. 2021 Cooling Degree Days. August 4. https://www.climatecentral.org/climate-matters/cooling-degree-days.
- Creamer, John. 2020. "Inequalities Persist Despite Decline in Poverty For All Major Race and Hispanic Origin Groups." U.S. Census Bureau, September 15. https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2020/09/poverty-rates-for-blacksand-hispanics-reached-historic-lows-in-2019.html.
- Cui, Weilin, Guoguang Cau, Jung Ho Park, Qin Ouyang, and Yingxin Zhu. 2013. "Influence of indoor air temperature on human thermal comfort, motivation and performance." Building in Environment 68: 114–122. doi:10.1016/j. buildenv.2013.06.012.
- Cusick, Daniel. 2020. "Chicago Learned Climate Lessons from Its Deadly 1995 Heat Wave." Scientific American, July 16. https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/chicago-learned-climate-lessons-from-its-deadly-1995-heat-wave1/.
- Dalton, M., and E. Fleishman, . 2021. Fifth Oregon Climate Assessment. Corvallis, Oregon: Oregon Climate Change Research Institute, Oregon State University. https://oregonstate.app.box.com/s/7mynjzhda9vunbzqib6mn1dcpd 6q5jka.
- Damasio, Antonio R., Thomas J. Grabowski, Antoine Bechara, Hanna Damasio, Laura L.B. Ponto, Josef Parvizi, and Richard D. Hichwa. 2000. "Subcortical and cortical brain activity during the feeling of self-generated emotions." Nature Neuroscience 3: 1049–1056. doi:10.1038/79871.
- Delmastro, Chiara, Thibaut Abergel, Kevin Lane, and Yannick Monschauer. 2021. Cooling: More Efforts Needed. IEA. https://www.iea.org/reports/cooling.
- Delzendeh, Elham, Song Wu, Angela Lee, and Ying Zhou. 2017. "The impact of occupants' behaviours on building energy analysis: A research review." Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 80: 1061–1071. doi:10.1016/j. rser.2017.05.264.
- Department of Land Conservation and Development. 2021. 2021 State Agency Climate Change Adaptation Framework. Salem: Oregon Department of Land Conservation and Development. https://www.oregon.gov/lcd/CL/Pages/ Climate-Change-Resources.aspx.
- Deroubaix, Adrien, Inga Labuhn, Marie Camredon, and et. al. 2021. "Large uncertainties in trends of energy demand for heating and cooling under climate change." Nat Commun, August 31. doi:10.1038/s41467-021-25504-8.
- Derrible, Sybil, and Matthew Reeder. 2015. "The cost of over-cooling commercial buildings in the United States." Energy and Buildings 108 (1): 304–306. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2015.09.022.

- D'Oca, S., V. Fabi, S. P. Corgnati, and R. K. Andersen. 2014. "Effect of thermostat and window opening occupant behavior models on energy use in homes." Building Simulation 7: 683–694. doi:10.1007/s12273-014-0191-6.
- Donegan, B. 2016. Urban Heat Islands: Why Cities are Warmer than Rural Areas. July 20. https://weather.com/science/ weather-explainers/news/urban-heat-island-cities-warmer-suburbs-cooler.
- Drehobl, A., L. Ross, and R. Ayala. 2020. How High are Household Energy Burdens? Washington D.C.: American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy. https://www.aceee.org/research-report/u2006.
- Dreyfus, G, N Borgford-Parnell, J Christensen, D. W. Fahey, B. Motherway, T. Peters, R. Picolotti, N. Shah, and Y. Xu. 2020. Assessment of climate and development benefits of efficient and climate-friendly cooling. Molin, M., and Zaelke, D. Steering Committee co-chairs, Climate and Clean Air Coalition. https://www.ccacoalition.org/en/resources/ assessment-climate-and-development-benefits-efficient-and-climate-friendly-cooling.
- DTE. 2022. Efficient Choice Comparison Tool. https://dte.efficientchoice.com/.
- E3. 2019. Residential Building Electrification in California: Consumer economics, greenhouse gases and grid impacts. San Francisco: Energy and Environmental Economics. https://www.ethree.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/ E3_Residential_Building_Electrification_in_California_April_2019.pdf.
- Efficiency Vermont. 2022. Energy Saving Products & Technologies. https://www.efficiencyvermont.com/productstechnologies.
- EIA. 2022. 2020 Residential Energy Consumption Survey. Washington D.C., May 18. https://www.eia.gov/consumption/ residential/index.php.
- EIA. 2021. 2018 Commercial Buildings Energy Consumption Survey. https://www.eia.gov/consumption/commercial/ https://www.eia.gov/consumption/commercial/data/2018/pdf/CBECS_2018_Building_Characteristics_ Flipbook.pdf.
- EIA. 2021a. Annual Energy Outlook 2021. Washington D.C.: U.S. Energy Information Administration. https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/.
- EIA. 2020. "EIA projects air-conditioning energy use to grow faster than any other use in buildings." March 13. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=43155.
- EIA. 2019. Today in Energy: Air-conditioning accounts for about 12% of U.S. home energy expenditures. July 23. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=36692.
- EIA. 2015. "2015 RECS Survey Data." Residential Energy Consumption Survey. Washington D.C. https://www.eia.gov/ consumption/residential/data/2015/index.php?view=characteristics#fueluses.
- Eisenberg, Joel F. 2014. Weatherization Assistance Program technical memorandum background data and statistics on low-income energy use and burdens. Springfield, VA: Oak Ridge National Laboratory. https://info.ornl.gov/sites/ publications/Files/Pub49042.pdf.
- EIU. 2019. The Cooling Imperative: Forecasting the size and source of future cooling demand. Intelligence Unit, The Economist . http://www.eiu.com/thecoolingimperative2019.
- Elisa, Hanifah Putri, Mahendra Fakhri, and Mahir Pradana. 2022. "The moderating effect of social media use in impulsive buying of personal protective equipments during the COVID-19 pandemic." Cogent Social Sciences 8 (1). doi:10.10 80/23311886.2022.2062094.
- EPA. 2022. U.S. EPA Significant New Alternatives Policy (SNAP). https://www.epa.gov/snap/snap-substitutes-sector.
- EPA. 2021. Learn About Heat Islands. September 15. https://www.epa.gov/heatislands/learn-about-heat-islands.
- EPA. 2017. Using EnviroAtlas to Identify Locations for Urban Heat Island Abatement. Washington D.C.: United States Environmental Protection Agency. https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2017-06/documents/urbanheatislandabatement.pdf.
- eTRM, California. 2022. eTRM. Accessed 07 15, 2022. https://www.caetrm.com/measure/SWHC046/01/.
- FEMA. 2020. Oregon Natural Hazard Mitigation Plan. State of Oregon Department of Land Conservation and Development. https://www.oregon.gov/lcd/NH/Pages/Mitigation-Planning.aspx.
- Flavelle, Christopher. 2021. A New, Deadly Risk for Cities in Summer: Power Failures During Heat Waves. July 2. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/03/climate/heat-climate-health-risks.html.

- Gerrard, M. 2018. "Heat Waves: Legal Adaptation to the Most Lethal Climate Disaster (So Far)." University of Arkansas at Little Rock Law Review 40 (515). scholarship.law.columbia.edu/faculty_scholarship/2320.
- GPI. 2021. A Road Map to Decarbonization in the Midcontinent: Buildings. Midcontinent Power Sector Collaborative, Great Plains Institute. https://roadmap.betterenergy.org/buildings/.
- Griffioeon, A M, M JJ Handgraaf, and G Antonides. 2019. "Which construal level combinations generate the most effective interventions? A field experiment on energy conservation." PLOS ONE 14 (1). doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0209469.
- Hamilton, Erin M. 2021. "Green Building, Green Behavior? An Analysis of Building Characteristics that Support Environmentally Responsible Behaviors." Environment and Behavior 53 (4). doi:10.1177/0013916520942601.
- Haw, Gary, and Martin Weiss. 2018. "Time preference and consumer discount rates Insights for accelerating the adoption of efficient energy and transport technologies." Technological Forecasting and Social Change 137: 76–88. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2018.06.045.
- Hayhoe, Katharine, Scott Sheridan, Laurence Kalkstein, and Scott Greene. 2010. "Climate change, heat waves, and mortality projections for Chicago." Journal of Great Lakes Research 36 (2): 65–73. doi:10.1016/j.jglr.2009.12.009.
- He, Zhiyuan, Tianzhen Hong, and S. K. Chou. 2021. "A framework for estimating the energy-saving potential of occupant behaviour improvement." Applied Energy 287 (1): 116591. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2021.116591.
- Hoffman, Jeremy S., Vivek Shandas, and Nicholas Pendleton. 2020. "The Effects of Historical Housing Policies on Resident Exposure to Intra-Urban Heat: A Study of 108 US Urban Areas." Climate 8 (1). doi:10.3390/cli8010012.
- Huang, Peng, Nicholas H. Lurie, and Sabyasachi Mitra. 2009. "Searching for an Experience on the Web: An Empirical Examination of Consumer Behavior for Search and Experience Goods." Journal of Marketing 73 (2): 55–69. doi:10.1509/jmkg.73.2.55.
- IEA. 2022. Electricity. January 20. https://www.iea.org/fuels-and-technologies/electricity.
- IEA. 2021. The Potential of Behavioural Interventions for Optimising Energy Use at Home. June 4. https://www.iea.org/ articles/the-potential-of-behavioural-interventions-for-optimising-energy-use-at-home.
- IEA. 2018. The Future of Cooling: Opportunities for Energy Efficient Air-conditioning. OECD/IEA. https://www.iea.org/ reports/the-future-of-cooling.
- IPCC. 2021. "Summary for Policymakers." In Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis, by Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Switzerland: IPCC. http://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg1/downloads/report/IPCC_AR6_ WGI_SPM_final.pdf.
- Iweka, Obiajulu, Shuli Liu, Ashish Shukla, and Da Yan. 2019. "Energy and behaviour at home: A review of intervention methods and practices." Energy Research & Social Science 57: 101238. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2019.101238.
- Jenkins, Lisa Martine. 2021. Warming Has Made Air-conditioning a 'Huge Growth Industry.' Untangling That Dynamic Presents a Major Efficiency Challenge. Morning Consult. July 22. https://morningconsult.com/2021/07/22/airconditioning-ac-use-poll/.
- Johnson, Daniel P., Austin Stanforth, Vijay Lulla, and George Luber. 2012. "Developing an applied extreme heat vulnerability index utilizing socioeconomic and environmental data." Applied Geography 35 (1–2): 23–31. doi:10.1016/j.apgeog.2012.04.006.
- Kalch, Anja, Helena Bilandzic, Andrea Sappler, and Sarah Stellinger. 2021. "Am I responsible? The joint effect of individual responsibility attributions and descriptive normative climate messages on climate mitigation intentions." Journal of Environmental Psychology 78: 101711. doi:10.1016/j.jenvp.2021.101711.
- Kane, Rachel, and Nathan Srinivas. 2014. "Unlocking the Potential for Behavioral Energy Efficiency: Methodology for Calculating Technical, Economic, and Achievable Savings Potential." ACEEE Summer Study on Energy Efficiency in Buildings. Pacific Grove, CA. https://aceee.org/files/proceedings/2014/data/papers/5-284.pdf.
- Kaplan, Sarah. 2021. Heat waves are dangerous. Isolation and inequality make them deadly. July 21. https://www. washingtonpost.com/climate-environment/2021/07/21/heat-wave-death-portland/.
- LBNL. 2021. "The Cost of Decarbonization and Energy Upgrade Retrofits for US Homes." doi:10.20357/B7FP4D.
- Leiserowitz, A., E. Mailbach, S. Rosenthal, J. Kotcher, L. Neyens, J. Marlon, J. Carman, K. Lacroix, and M. Goldberg. 2021. Global Warming's Six Americas. Program on Climate Change Communication, Yale, New Haven, CT: Yale University

and George Mason University. https://climatecommunication.yale.edu/publications/global-warmings-six-americas-september-2021/.

- Li, Sijie. 2021. Where is the Aging Housing Stock in the United States? Freddie Mac, Housing Insight and Solutions. June 1. https://sf.freddiemac.com/articles/news/where-is-the-aging-housing-stock-in-the-united-states.
- Lundgren-Kownacki, Karin, Elisabeth D. Hornyanszky, Tuan Anh Chu, Johanna Alkan Olsson, and Per Becker. 2018. "Challenges of using air-conditioning in an increasingly hot climate." International Journal of Biometeteorology 62: 401–412. doi:10.1007/s00484–017–1493–z.
- Masoso, O. T., and L. J. Grobler. 2010. "The dark side of occupants' behaviour on building energy use." Energy and Buildings 42: 173–177. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378778809001893.
- Maté, Joseph, Greig Watson, Kazunori Nosaka, and Paul B. Laursen. 2011. "Pre-cooling with ice slurry ingestion leads to similar run times to exhaustion in the heat as cold water immersion." Journal of Sports Sciences 30 (2): 155–165. doi:1 0.1080/02640414.2011.625968.
- Mazzone, Antonella, and Radhika Khosla. 2021. "Socially constructed or physiologically informed? Placing humans at the core of understanding cooling needs." Energy Research & Social Science 77. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2021.102088.
- Meyer, Robinson. 2021. Nowhere Is Ready for This Heat. June 29. https://www.theatlantic.com/science/ archive/2021/06/portland-seattle-heatwave-warning/619313/.
- Mo Jang, S. 2013. "Framing responsibility in climate change discourse: Ethnocentric attribution bias, perceived causes, and policy attitudes." Journal of Environmental Psychology 36: 27–36. 10.1016/j.jenvp.2013.07.003.
- Molden, Daniel C., and Troy E. Higgins. 2012. "Motivated Thinking." In The Oxford Handbook of Thinking and Reasoning, edited by Keith Holyoak and Robert G. Morrison. Oxford University Press. doi:10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199734689.013.0020.
- Montgomery, David. 2019. 8 Charts on How Americans Use Air-conditioning. Bloomberg. July 10. https://www. bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-07-10/why-we-always-fight-over-air-conditioning.
- NAHB. 2021. "More New Homes Built with Air-conditioning." Eye On Housing: National Association of Home Builders Discusses Economics and Housing Policy. August 26. Accessed 2022. https://eyeonhousing.org/2021/08/morenew-homes-built-with-air-conditioning/.
- Navigant Consulting. 2016. The Future of Air-conditioning for Buildings. Building Technologies Office, U.S. Dept. of Energy. https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2016/07/f33/The%20Future%20of%20AC%20Report%20 -%20Full%20Report_0.pdf.
- NEEA. 2022. "Variable Speed Heat Pump Product Assessment and Analysis." https://neea.org/resources/variablespeed-heat-pump-product-assessment-and-analysis
- NEEP. 2022. CCASHP SPECIFICATION & PRODUCT LIST. Northeast Energy Efficiency Partnerships. https://neep.org/ heating-electrification/ccashp-specification-product-list.
- NEEP. 2019. "Variable Refrigerant Flow (VRF) Market Strategies Report." https://neep.org/sites/default/files/resources/ NEEP_VRF%20Market%20Strategies%20Report_final5.pdf.
- New Buildings Institute. 2021. The Building Electrification Technology Roadmap (BETR): A BETR Path to Decarbonization for California Efficiency Programs. January. https://newbuildings.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/ BuildingElectrificationTechnologyRoadmap.pdf.
- New York State Department of Environmental Conservation. 2022. Fact Sheet: Reducing Greenhouse Gas Emissions. https://www.dec.ny.gov/energy/99223.html.
- NREL. 2018. "Electrification Futures Study: Scenarios of Electric Technology Adoption and Power Consumption for the United States." https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy18osti/71500.pdf.
- Obringer, Renee, Roshanak Nateghi, Debora Maia-Silva, Sayanti Mukherjee, CR Vineeth, Douglas Brent McRoberts, and Rohini Kumar. 2021. "Implications of Increasing Household Air-conditioning Use Across the United States Under a Warming Climate." Earth's Future 10 (e2021EF002434). doi:10.1029/2021EF002434.
- Oregon Health Authority. 2021. Public Health Modernization Overview for Environmental Health. Portland: Oregon State Public Health Division. https://www.oregon.gov/oha/PH/ABOUT/TASKFORCE/Documents/Public-Health-Modernization-for-Environmental-Health-June-2022.pdf.

- Osunmuyiwa, Olufolahan O., Sarah R. Payne, P. Vigneswara Ilavarasan, Andrew D. Peacock, and David P. Jenkins. 2020. "I cannot live without air-conditioning! The role of identity, values and situational factors on cooling consumption patterns in India." Energy Research & Social Science 69: 101634. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2020.101634.
- Pantano, Stephen, Matt Mailinowski, Alexander Gard-Murray, and Nate Adams. 2021. 3H 'Hybrid Heat Homes' An Incentive Program to Electrify Space Heating and Reduce Energy Bills in American Homes. CLASP. https://www. clasp.ngo/research/all/3h-hybrid-heat-homes-an-incentive-program-to-electrify-space-heating-and-reduceenergy-bills-in-american-homes/.
- Park, Jonghoon, Jun-Hyun Kim, Dong Kun Lee, Chae Yeon Park, and Seung Gyu Jeong. 2017. "The influence of small green space type and structure at the street level on urban heat island mitigation." Urban Forestry & Urban Greening 21: 203–212. doi:10.1016/j.ufug.2016.12.005.
- Parkinson, Thomas, Stefano Schiavon, Richard de Dear, and Gail Brager. 2021. "Overcooling of offices reveals gender inequity in thermal comfort." Scientific Reports (Nature) 11: 23684. doi:10.1038/s41598-021-03121-1.
- PCEF. 2021. PCEF addresses effects of extreme heat on vulnerable communities with new grant opportunity. October 21. https://www.portland.gov/bps/cleanenergy/news/2021/10/21/pcef-addresses-effects-extreme-heat-vulnerable-communities-new.
- Peterson, Robert, Yeolib Kim, and Jaeseok Jeong. 2020. "Out-of-stock, sold out, or unavailable? Framing a product outage in online retailing." Psychology & Marketing 37 (3): 428–440. doi:10.1002/mar.21309.
- Petri, Yana, and Ken Caldeira. 2015. "Impacts of global warming on residential heating and cooling degree-days in the United States." Sci Rep 5 (12427). doi:10.1038/srep12427.
- Philip, Sjounke Y., Sarah F. Kew, Geert Jan van Oldenborgh, Wenchang Yang, Gabriel A. Vecchi, Faron S. Anslow, Sihan Li, et al. 2021. "Rapid attribution analysis of the extraordinary heatwave on the Pacific Coast of the US and Canada June 2021." Earth System Dynamics Discussions [preprint]. doi:10.5194/esd-2021-90.
- RMI. 2021. "Decarbonizing Homes: Improving Health in Low-Income Communities through Beneficial Electrification." https://rmi.org/insight/decarbonizing-homes/.
- RMI. 2018. The Economics of Electrifying Buildings: How Electric Space and Water Heating Supports Decarbonization of Residential Buildings. https://rmi.org/insight/the-economics-of-electrifying-buildings/.
- Rose, Erin, and Beth Hawkins. 2020. Background data and statistics on low-income energy use and burden for the Weatherization Assistance Program: Update for fiscal year 2020. Springfield, VA: Oak Ridge National Laboratory. https://info.ornl.gov/sites/publications/Files/Pub141402.pdf.
- Russell, Evan, Gideon Koren, Michael Rieder, and Stan H.M. Van Uum. 2014. "The Detection of Cortisol in Human Sweat." Therapeutic Drug Monitoring 36 (1): 30-34. doi:10.1097/FTD.0b013e31829daa0a.
- Salamanca, F., M. Georgescu, A. Mahalov, M. Moustaoui, and M. Wang. 2014. "Anthropogenic heating of the urban environment due to air-conditioning." Journal of Geophysical Research Atmospheres 119 (10): 5949–5965. doi:10.1002/2013JD021225.
- Sarangi, Chandan, Yun Qian, Jianfeng Li, L. Ruby Leung, T. C. Chakraborty, and Ying Liu. 2021. "Urbanization Amplifies Nighttime Heat Stress on Warmer Days Over the US." Geophysical Research Letters 48 (24). doi:10.1029/2021GL095678.
- Schultz, P. Welsley, Jessica M Nolan, Robert B. Cialdini, Noah J, Goldstein, and Vladas & Griskevicius. 2007. "The Constructive, Destructive, and Reconstructive Power of Social Norms." Psychol Sci. May;18(5):429–34. doi: 10.1111/j.1467–9280.2007.01917.x.
- Sharma, A., S. Woodruff, M. Budhathoki, A. F. Hamlet, F. Chen, and H. J. S. Fernando. 2018. "Role of green roofs in reducing heat stress in vulnerable urban communities—a multidisciplinary approach." Environmental Research Letters (IOP Publishing Ltd) 13: 094011. doi:10.1088/1748-9326/aad93c.
- Siegwart, Lindenberg, and Linda Steg. 2007. "Normative, Gain and Hedonic Goal Frames Guiding Environmental Behavior." Journal of Social Issues 63 (1): 117–137. doi:10.1111/j.1540–4560.2007.00499.x.
- Silvi, M., and E. Padilla. 2021. "Pro-environmental behavior: Social norms, intrinsic motivation and external conditions." Environmental Policy and Governance. doi:10.1002/eet.1960.
- Slocum, T. A., R. B. McMaster, F. C. Kessler, and H. H. Howard. 2009. Thematic Cartography and Geovisualization. 3rd. Pearson. https://www.pearson.com/us/higher-education.html.

- Sparkman, G., and G.M. Walton. 2017. "Dynamic norms promote sustainable behavior, even if it is counter normative." Psychological Science 28 (11): 1663–1674. doi:10.1177/0956797617719950
- Steg, Linda. 2016. "Values, Norms, and Intrinsic Motivation to Act Proenvironmentally." Annual Review of Environment and Resources 41: 277–292. doi:10.1146/annurev-environ-110615–085947.
- Steg, Linda, Goda Perlaviciute, Ellen van der Werff, and Judith Lurvink. 2012. "The Significance of Hedonic Values for Environmentally Relevant Attitudes, Preferences, and Actions." Environment and Behavior 46 (2): 163–192. doi:10.1177/0013916512454730.
- Stern, Paul C., Thomas Dietz, Troy Abel, Gregory Guagnano, and Linda Kalof. 1999. "A Value-Belief-Norm Theory of Support for Social Movements: The Case of Environmentalism." Research in Human Ecology 6 (2): 81–97. https:// humanecologyreview.org/pastissues/her62/62sternetal.pdf.
- Sun, Kaiyu, and Tianzhen Hong. 2017. "A framework for quantifying the impact of occupant behavior on energy savings of energy conservation measures." Energy and Buildings 146 (1): 383–396. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2017.04.065.
- Sussman, Reuven, and Maxine Chikumbo. 2016. Behavior change programs: Status and impact. Washington D.C.: ACEEE. https://www.aceee.org/research-report/b1601.
- TECH Clean California. 2022. TECH Clean California Public Reporting. Accessed 07 15, 2022. https://techcleanca.com/.
- Tetlock, Philip E., and Ariel Levi. 1982. "Attribution bias: On the inconclusiveness of the cognition-motivation debate." Journal of Expiremental Social Psychology 18 (1): 68–88. doi:10.1016/0022-1031(82)90082-8.
- The Trust for Public Land. 2022. "Urban heat island severity for U.S. cities." The Trust for Public Land, March 24. https://www.arcgis.com/home/item.html?id=339c93a11b7d4cf7b222d60768d32ae5.
- Tonn, Bruce, Eric Rose, Beth Hawkins, and Brian Conlon. 2014. Health and Household-related Benefits Attributable to the Weatherization Assistance Program. Oak Ridge National Laboratory, U.S. Dept of Energy. https://weatherization.ornl.gov/wp-content/uploads/pdf/WAPRetroEvalFinalReports/ORNL_TM-2014_345.pdf.
- Trope, Yaacov, and Nira Liberman. 2010. "Construal-level theory of psychological distance." Psychological Review 117 (2): 440–463. doi: 10.1037/a0018963.
- Turpin, Joanna R. 2022. A 'Gray Tsunami' Is Hitting the HVACR Industry. AHRI. May 26. https://www.achrnews.com/ articles/146598-a-gray-tsunami-is-hitting-the-hvacr-industry.
- Tversky, Amos, and Daniel Kahneman. 1992. "Advances in prospect theory: Cumulative representation of uncertainty." Journal of Risk and Uncertainty 5: 297–323. doi:10.1007/BF00122574.
- U.S. Census Bureau. 2019. 2019 Portland, OR Heating, Air-conditioning, and Appliances All Occupied Units. https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/ahs/data/interactive/ahstablecreator.html?s_areas=38900&s_ year=2019&s_tablename=TABLE3&s_bygroup1=1&s_bygroup2=1&s_filtergroup1=1&s_filtergroup2=1.
- U.S. Census Bureau. 2019a. American Housing Survey. Washington D.C. https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/ ahs.html.
- Uchoa, Keala. 2020. The Deadly Chicago Heat Wave Is As Relevant to Racial Justice Today As It Was 25 Years Ago. July 15. https://www.nrdc.org/stories/deadly-chicago-heat-wave-relevant-racial-justice-today-it-was-25-years-ago.
- UNEP. 2021. Beating the Heat: A Sustainable Cooling Handbook for Cities. Nairobi: United Nations Environment Programme. https://www.unep.org/resources/report/beating-heat-sustainable-cooling-handbook-cities.
- van der Werff, Ellen, and Linda Steg. 2015. "One model to predict them all: Predicting energy behaviours with the norm activation model." Energy Research & Social Science 6: 8–14. doi: 10.1016/j.erss.2014.11.002.
- Vavrus, Steve, and Jeff Van Dorn. 2010. "Projected future temperature and precipitation extremes in Chicago." Journal of Great Lakes Research 36 (2): 22–32. doi:10.1016/j.jglr.2009.09.005.
- Vermont Department of Health. 2018. "Weatherization + Health: Health and Climate Change Co-Benefits of Home Weatherization in Vermont." https://www.healthvermont.gov/sites/default/files/documents/pdf/ENV_CH_ WxHealthReport.pdf.
- Voelkel, Jackson, Dana Hellman, Ryu Sakuma, and Vivek Shandas. 2018. "Assessing Vulnerability to Urban Heat: A Study of Disproportionate Heat Exposure and Access to Refuge by Socio-Demographic Status in Portland, Oregon." International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 15 (4). doi:10.3390/ijerph15040640.

- Walker, Iain S., Brennan D. Less, and Nuria Casquero-Modrego. 2022. "Carbon and Energy Cost Impacts of Electrification of Space Heating with Heat Pumps in the U.S." Energy and Buildings 259 (111910). doi:10.1016/j. enbuild.2022.111910.
- Wang, Yan, Fancesco Nordio, Antonella Zanobetti, and Joel D. Schwartz. 2018. "Accounting for adaptation and intensity in projecting heat wave-related mortality." Environmental Research 161: 464–471. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2017.11.049.
- Wilhite, Harold. 2009. "The conditioning of comfort." Building Research & Information 37 (1): 84–88. doi:10.1080/09613210802559943.
- Wilson, Bev, and Arnab Chakraborty. 2019. "Mapping vulnerability to extreme heat events: Lessons learned from metropolitan Chicago." Journal of Environmental Planning and Management 62 (6): 1065–1088. doi:10.1080/09640 568.2018.1462475.
- Wilson, Bev. 2020. "Urban Heat Management and the Legacy of Redlining." Journal of the American Planning Association 86 (4): 443–457. doi:10.1080/01944363.2020.1759127.
- Woods, Jason, Nelson James, Eric Kozubel, Kristin Brief, Liz Voeller, and Jessy Rivest. 2022. "Humidity's impact on greenhouse gas emissions from air-conditioning." Joule 6 (4): 726–741. doi:10.1016/j.joule.2022.02.013.
- Wuebbles, Donald, James Angel, and Maria Lemke. 2021. An Assessment of the Impacts of Climate Change in Illinois. Illinois: The Nature Conservancy. doi:10.13012/B2IDB-1260194_V1.
- Zhou, Hui, and James Bokenya. 2016. "Information inefficiency and willingness-to-pay for energy-efficient technology: A stated preference approach for China Energy Label." Energy Policy 91: 12–21. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2015.12.040.